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OVERSIGHT HEARING ON THE THRIFT
SAVINGS PLAN

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 29, 1994

House of Representatives,
Committee on Post Office and Civil Service,

Subcommittee on Compensation and Employee Benefits,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in room 311,

Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Eleanor Holmes Norton (chair-

woman of the subcommittee), presiding.

Members present: Representatives Norton, Oilman, and Morella.

Ms. Norton. The hearing will come to order. Today we hold an
oversight hearing on the thrift savings plan, a retirement savings

and investment plan that was established for Federal and postal

employees in 1986 in the Federal Employees Retirement System
Act. The thrift savings plan is comparable in tax benefits to private

sector 401(k) plans in that contributions are deducted from payroll

before taxes.

Currently, approximately 75.5 percent of Federal employees in

the Federal Employees Retirement System contribute to the thrift

plan and approximately 45 percent of employees in the Civil Serv-

ice Retirement System contribute.

The thrift plan appears to be very popular with Federal and post-

al employees and in its short 8 years of existence has established

itself as a premier program. For FERS employees especially, par-

ticipation in the thrift plan is critically important. Without partici-

pation in the thrift plan, FERS employees will not have the same
level of retirement benefits available under CSRS.
The last oversight hearing on the thrift savings plan occurred in

1989. This hearing will examine the operation of the program since

that time. In addition, today's hearing will examine the potential

for additional funds to be added to the thrift plan, including a so-

cially responsible investment fund, the impact of recent legislation

that altered the operation of the plan, the nature and term of pro-

curement contracts entered into by the plan, how the thrift plan

compares to similar private plans, and methods of improving em-
ployee participation in the program.
Appearing today will be the Executive Director of the Federal Re-

tirement Thrift Investment Board, the organization that admin-
isters the thrift savings plan; a representative of the Department
of Labor's office that audits the program; and the Chairman of the

Employee Thrift Advisory Council which represents Federal and
postal employees before the Board.

(1)



I welcome today's witnesses and look forward to all of their testi-

mony. It's a pleasure to ask the ranking member, Mrs. Morella, if

she has any opening remarks.
Mrs. Morella. Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm really pleased to

participate in this hearing regarding the Thrift Savings Program
and commend you for calling this oversight hearing. As you men-
tioned, the last one was 1989.

Indeed, this is one of the benefits with which most Federal em-
ployees are most pleased. A few letters which I received from my
constituents which don't speak highly about the TSP are from
those who would like to contribute a higher amount toward the
fund or from those who would like more flexibility and direct con-

trol over their accounts.
Federal employees in my district who are familiar with some of

our Montgomery County employee and school system programs
have called to request more personal participation in our thrift pro-

gram, something like picking up the phone and dialing your stock-

broker to put money into certain stocks.

I'm not sure that our current setup with the TSP could handle
a potential two million personal calls, at least not until thriftline

has been installed.

And sometimes. Madam Chair, the media reports that Federal
employees can have a million dollars at retirement. That's the ban-
ner headline. The important ingredient is found somewhere in the
fine print. Federal employees must contribute to the account.

I'm pleased to learn the level of participation in the TSP. Of
course, FERS employees are all participants because there's an
automatic 1 percent deduction from their salary as contribution to

the TSP and a matching amount that is placed in their account.

I hope that the level of participation grows, and I think it will.

It appears that the TSP is one program which is progressing well.

The formula is stable. I look forward to hearing the witnesses, who
will present excellent and informative testimony.
Thank you. Madam Chair.
Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mrs. Morella.
I'm pleased to welcome Mr. Roger Mehle, Executive Director,

Federal Retirement Thrift Investment Board. You may proceed,

Mr. Mehle.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROGER W. MEHLE, EXECUTIVE DHIEC-
TOR, FEDERAL RETIREMENT THRIFT INVESTMENT BOARD
Mr. Mehle. Thank you. Madam Chairwoman and Mrs. Morella.

My name is Roger Mehle, and I'm the Executive Director of the
Federal Retirement Thrift Investment Board. I welcome this oppor-

tunity to appear before you to report on the status of the thrift sav-

ings plan for Federal and postal employees.
I have provided an extensive prepared statement to the sub-

committee and will confine my oral remarks to the 10-minute time
frame suggested by the subcommittee.

I last presented testimony in this hearing room on March 24,

1987, in my then capacity as the first Chairman of the Board of

the Federal Retirement Thrift Investment Board. Since then the
TSP, as it is called, has progressed from a well-conceived but



untested idea to a source of financial security for more than 2 mil-

lion Federal and postal employees.
Today the TSP is routinely providing all of the benefits author-

ized by Congress under the Federal Employees Retirement System
Act in a manner that is dependable and cost-effective for the par-

ticipants, who bear the cost of plan administration.

In general, the TSP is a savings and investment plan that offers

employees of the Federal Government the same type of savings and
tax benefits as the well-known Internal Revenue Code section

401(k) retirement plans.

The TSP has approximately 2.1 million individual accounts, and
it is increasing at a rate of 100,000 per year. Investments have
grown from zero in 1987 to 25 billion to date.

Each month participants add more than $400 million in new con-

tributions. The results of the open season for participation that

ended on July 31, 1994 show that the TSP has experienced its 15th

consecutive semiannual increase in the rate of participation.

The FERS participation rate now stands at 75.5 percent, with
eight major agencies showing participation rates in excess of 80
percent. TSP participation by the Civil Service Retirement System,

or CSRS, employees is approximately 45 percent.

The plan itself is administered by the Federal Retirement Thrift

Investment Board. Grovemance by this independent agency is car-

ried out by a five-person part-time board of presidential appointees

and by a full-time Executive Director. Each of these persons is re-

quired by FERSA to have "substantial experience, training, and ex-

pertise in the management of financial investments and pension

benefit plans."

I served as the Board's Chairman until January 31 of this year.

On that date I resigned to accept the appointment of my fellow

Board members to succeed the agency's first Executive Director,

Frank Cavanaugh, who retired on that same date gifter 42 years of

distinguished Federal service.

I'm pleased to note that on September 9 of this year. President

Clinton announced his intention to nominate James H. Atkins,

himself a Board member since 1988 and the Board's acting Chair-

man since my resignation, to succeed me as the board's chairman.
Mr. Atkins will take that position upon confirmation by the Senate.

The Board members and the Executive Director are required by
law to act prudently and solely in the interest of TSP participants

and beneficiaries. Congress wisely established this fiduciary struc-

ture because it recognized that all funds held in trust by the plan

belong to the participants, not the Government, and thus must be
managed for them independently of political considerations.

The Congress also exempted the Board from the normal appro-

priation process and the legislative and budget clearance processes

of the Office of Management and Budget. This independence is crit-

ical to ensure Federal employees that their retirement savings will

not be subject to political or to other priorities.

Additional safeguards to protect TSP participants include a pro-

gram of fiduciary compliance audits administered by the Depart-
ment of Labor, an annual audit on the basis of generally accepted

accounting principles by an independent accounting firm, and the

participation of the 14-member Employee Thrift Advisory Council,



which includes representatives of the major Federal and postal

unions and employee organizations, representing women, retirees,

and managers.
The Employee Thrift Advisory Council meets semiannually with

the Executive Director and advises on investment policy and the
administration of the TSP. The Council meetings have been invalu-

able in providing the Board with insights into employee needs, atti-

tudes, and reactions to the various programs undertaken by the
board. I'm also aware that Council organizations have been very
active and successful in working with the Congress as advocates of

TSP benefits.

When I was first appointed as Board Chairman in 1986, I was
at once aware of the enormous challenge to establish and maintain
a system of records for the largest plan of its kind in the world.

I must credit the National Finsince Center of the Department of

Agriculture for its assistance in helping the Board to deal with this

challenge.
I understand that committee staff visited the NFC and received

an orientation regarding its many activities with a particular em-
phasis on TSP functions. In this regard, I'm confident that all par-

ticipants in the site visit were impressed, as I have been, by the

enthusiasm and dedication displayed by this fine group of profes-

sionals.

Federal and postal employees who participate in the TSP are

served primarily by their personnel, payroll, and other administra-

tive employees in their own agencies.

The confidence this program enjoys results, in large part, from
the professionalism and dedication of thousands of administrative

personnel throughout Government who deliver basic retail thrift

services.

I'd like to say a few words about the benefits of the Thrift Sav-

ings Plan at this point. While employed, the law provides that psir-

ticipants may borrow their own contributions and earnings from
their accounts for certain specified purposes. Participants repay
their loans with interest through pa5n-oll allotment, and the money
is reinvested in their own TSP accounts.

Currently we receive approximately 400 loan applications a day.

From the time that the TSP Loan Program began in 1988 through
August of this year, over 187,000 loans, totaling $807 million, have
been issued. During 1994 through August, nearly 36,000 loans, to-

taling more than $191 million, were issued. This is a very busy and
popular program.
Under the TSP withdrawal program, upon separation a

paticipant may either withdraw his or her funds in a single pay-

ment, withdraw them in a series of equal monthly payments, re-

ceive a life annuity, or keep the account in the thrift savings plan,

subject to certain limits.

Since 1988 through August of this year, the plan has disbursed

533,000 withdrawal payments, totalling nearly $1.7 billion to par-

ticipants. This year through August, 83,000 withdrawal payments,
totaling more than $386 million, were disbursed.

Since its inception, the Board has sustained a continuous effort

to communicate at a number of levels within the Federal establish-

ment in order to establish employee understanding of both the ben-



efits and the administration of this program. The effort has in-

cluded publication of the so-called plan summary. I have copies of

these documents that I will discuss, and I will hold them up. Mem-
bers may indeed have seen these because I hope and trust you are

members of the plan yourselves.

This is a copy of the plan summary. This provides a comprehen-
sive description of the thrift savings plan. We have booklets that

describe the loan program, the withdrawal program, and the annu-

ity options for employees to review at the time they're examining
those benefits.

We have a booklet which describes in detail investment choices

and their administration. This is a copy of that booklet, called "In-

vestments: Options and Operations." It, too, has been a popular

publication.

Additional communications materials are discussed in my pre-

pared statement. The TSP is a participant-directed plan. That
means that each participant must decide how the funds in his or

her account are to be invested. In that regard, the TSP offers three

investment choices.

The Government securities investment fund, which is known as

the G fund, is invested in short-term nonmarketable U.S. Treasury
securities guaranteed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. Grov-

emment.
The common stock index fund, known as the C fund, must be in-

vested in a stock index fund, and the board selected the S&P,
Standard and Poor's, 500 stock index.

The fixed-income investment fund, known as the F fund, is also

invested in an index fund. It is a bond index fund chosen by the

board, and it emulates the index known as the Lehman Brothers

Aggregate Index.

These three funds, the G, C, and F funds, are passively managed.
The investment management fees and trading costs incurred from
following passive indexing generally are substantially lower than
similar costs associated with active management. The asset man-
ager of the C and F funds was selected through a competitive bid-

ding process.

By law, TSP investment policies must provide for both prudent
investments and low administrative costs. For calendar year 1993,

the net plan administrative expenses were approximately .12 per-

cent. This means that the 1993 net investment return to partici-

pants was reduced by approximately $1.20 for each $1,000 of ac-

count balance.

The TSP is a successful and a stable program. Nevertheless, we
have a number of initiatives that are underway to improve the

plan. I'd like to talk a moment about some of those. The first such

is what essentially is an overhaul of the withdrawal system and
the withdrawal process.

In March of this year, the Congress approved legislation stand-

ardizing TSP withdrawal eligibility in Public Law 103-226. This
new legislation will not only simplify TSP administration, but will

improve benefits by extending all TSP withdrawal options to all

participants.



Upon the law's enactment, the board initiated actions to imple-

ment all of the necessary changes in time to meet the March 31,

1995, statutory deadline.

Analyses of necessary system changes began in April of this year.

Employing agencies have been notified of program change. Notices

to certain separated participants have already been modified. Com-
munications materials are being revised, and an entirely new se-

ries of withdrawal forms will be employed.
Participants who leave Federal service after January 1 of the

coming year will receive the new withdrawal information and re-

vised forms from their employing agencies. The Board intends to

execute a wide array of necessary administrative tasks, many
largely transparent to participants in a fashion designed to provide

a smooth trsmsition to the newly authorized withdrawal structure.

A second major initiative is what we have called the third-party

review. After nearly 8 years of TSP operation, the Board and the

National Finance Center consider it appropriate to conduct a third-

party review of the TSP computer system and its operating envi-

ronment.
The TSP System continues to produce accurate results, as con-

firmed by many independent audit reports, but known problems

and potential weaknesses do exist. These are discussed in my pre-

pared statement.
On July 8 of this year, in furtherance of the third party review,

the Board issued a request for proposals to all interested vendors

to assist us in addressing the area.

The competitive procurement required proposals to be submitted

by September the 8, and the submissions are currently being re-

viewed by Board staff on both a technical and a cost basis. I expect

to complete the selection process in October and to move forward

into the analysis phase of the third-party review of the National Fi-

nance Center computer systems.
Another major initiative which was undertaken in 1993 by the

Board is an examination of potential additional investment funds

—

in addition, that is, to the three that are now offered by the plan.

FERSA authorized the three investment choices that I discussed

that are currently available to TSP participants. The Congress

chose to limit the number of funds to three for several reasons ac-

cording to the conference report on FERSA, but the report states

that Congress can authorize additional investment vehicles should

they become desirable.

Consequently, the board has undertaken a long-term review and
analysis of TSP investment policy, which may lead to legislative

recommendations for consideration by the Congress.

In May 1993, the Board considered an analysis of additional TSP
investment funds presented to it by the Executive Director. The
Board agreed at that time that the analysis of other investment op-

tions available in similar plans demonstrated that the addition of

two more index funds, a U.S. stock fund of companies with smaller

capitalization than those in the S&P 500, and an international eq-

uity fund would create further diversification opportunities for TSP
participants. Additional research and monitoring were approved by

the Board and the views of the Employee Thrift Advisory Council

were sought.



A May 1994 reexamination showed that the addition of these two
index funds would provide the opportunity for higher returns as

well as increase the diversification opportunities for TSP partici-

pants. Consequently, in the third-party review that I just dis-

cussed, we will identify the recordkeeping changes needed to ac-

commodate additional investment funds.

Once the scope, cost, and time required to implement the nec-

essary changes to the system are known, the Board will reconsider

in May 1995 the establishment through legislation recommended to

Congress of additional investment funds.

Madam Chairwoman, that concludes my prepared statement. I

would be pleased to respond to any questions that you or other

members of the subcommittee might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Mehle follows:]

Prepared Statement of Roger W. Mehle, Executive Director, Federal
Retirement Thrift Investment Board

Madam Chairwoman and Members of the Subcommittee: My name is Roger
Mehle and I am the Executive Director of the Federal Retirement Thrift Investment
Board (Board). I welcome this opportunity to appear before you to report on the sta-

tus of the Thrift Savings Plan (TSP) for Federal and Postal employees, which the

Board administers.

I last presented testimony in this hearing room on March 24, 1987, in my then
capacity as the first Chairman of the Board. At that time, on the eve of its imple-

mentation, I stated that I was gratified to have a role in bringing the Thrift Savings
Plan to life. Since then, the TSP has progressed from a well conceived but untested

idea to a sovu-ce of financial security for more than two miUion Federal and Postal

employees. I am pleased to report to you today that the TSP is routinely providing

all of the benefits authorized by Congress under the Federal Employees' Retirement
System Act of 1986 (FERSA), which created it. This is being done in a manner that

is dependable and cost effective for the participants, who bear the cost of Plan ad-

ministration.

The TSP is a savings and investment plan that provides a mechanism for Federal

and Postal employees to accumulate capital for their retirement. It offers employees
of the Federal Government the same type of savings and tax benefits that many pri-

vate corporations offer their employees under Internal Revenue Code section 401(k)

retirement plans. The TSP currently has approximately 2.1 million individual ac-

counts, increasing at the rate of 100,000 per year, and TSP investments have grown
to nearly $25 billion. Each month, participants add more than $400 million in new
contributions which, when coupled with TSP earnings, portends substantial growth
in the size of the Thrift Savings Fund for the foreseeable future. Participants may
contribute to any or all of three investment fiinds; transfer their monies among the

fiinds; apply for loans from their accounts; and, upon separation, receive a distribu-

tion of their accounts under one of the available withdrawal options.

The resvilts of the open season for participation that ended on July 31, 1994, show
that the TSP has experienced its fifteenth consecutive semiannual increase in the

rate of participation by employees contributing their own funds. The Government-
wide Federal Employees' Retirement System (FERS) participation rate now stands

at 75.5 percent, with 8 major agencies showing participation rates in excess of 80
percent. TSP participation by Civil Service Retirement System (CSRS) employees is

currently approximately 45 percent.

eugibility

Employees who are in a pay status and covered by FERS, CSRS, or equivalent

Government retirement plans may contribute to the TSP. Additionally, in specific

circumstances, contributions by other groups are authorized, including Intergovern-

mental Personnel Act assignees, employees of the Cooperative Extension Service, in-

dividuals who enter approved leave without pay to serve in employee organizations,

and Federal justices, judges, and magistrates. In each of the circumstances, individ-

uals are subject to the same general rules governing participation under FERS and
CSRS. Newly hired employees must wait a certain period of time before becoming
eligible to participate.



PLAN STRUCTURE

Benefits of the TSP are in addition to the FERS and CSRS defined benefit basic

annuities. However, for FERS employees, the TSP is an integral part of their retire-

ment package, along with the FERS basic annuity and Social Security. Without par-

ticipation in the TSP, FERS employees usually would not have retirement benefits

comparable to those available under CSRS. This is because the formula used to com-
pute the FERS basic annuity is not as generous as the formula used to compute
the CSRS benefit.

FERS employees receive an automatic contribution to their TSP accounts, paid by
their employing agency, which is equal to one percent of their basic pay each pay
period. They may elect to contribute, on a pre-tax basis, up to ten percent of basic

pay each pay period to the TSP, and their employing agency matches the first five

percent of basic pay contributed—dollar for dollar on the first three percent and fifty

cents on the dollar for the next two percent.

For CSRS employees, the TSP is a supplement to the CSRS annuity. CSRS em-
ployees receive the same tax benefits as FERS employees, but may contribute only

up to five percent of their basic pay to the TSP each pay period. CSRS employees
receive no automatic or matching contributions from their agencies.

PLAN ADMINISTRATION

The TSP is administered by the Federal Retirement Thrift Investment Board,
which was established as an independent Federal agency under FERSA. Governance
of the agency is carried out by a five-person, part-time Board of Presidential ap-

pointees and by a fiill-time Executive Director selected by those appointees. Each
of these persons is required by FERSA to have "substantial experience, training,

and expertise in the management of financial investments and pension benefit

plans." The Board members collectively establish the policies under which the TSP
operates and furnish general oversight. The Executive Director carries out the poli-

cies established by the Board meml^rs and otherwise acts as the fiill-time chief ex-

ecutive of the agency. The Board and the Executive Director convene monthly in

meetings open to the pubUc to review pohcies, practices, and performance. On Octo-
ber 1, 1986, I was appointed by President Reagan to serve as the first Chairman
of the Board, wiliiout a requirement for Senate confirmation. In 1988, I was re-ap-

fointed as Chairman by the President and confirmed in that position by the Senate,
have thus served as the agency's Chairman of the Board continuously until Janu-

ary 31 of this year. On that date, I resigned fi-om the Chairmanship to accept the

appointment of my fellow Board members to become the agenc^s Executive Direc-

tor. In that role, I succeeded the agency's first Executive Director, Francis X.
Cavanaugh, who retired on that same date after 42 years of distinguished Federal
service. I am pleased to note that on September 9 of this year President Clinton
announced his intention to nominate James H. Atkins, himself a Board member
since 1988 and the Board's acting Chairman since my resignation, to succeed me
as the Board's Chairman. Mr. Atkins will take that position upon confirmation by
the Senate.
FERSA provides that all monies in the Thrift Savings Fund are held in trust for

the benefit of the participants and beneficiaries. As statutory fiduciaries, the Board
members and the Executive Director are required by law to act prudently and solely

in the interest of TSP participants and beneficiaries. This fiduciary responsibility

gives the Board a unique status among U.S. Government agencies.

Congress wisely established this fiduciary structure because it recognized that all

funds held in trust by the Plan belong to the participants, not the Government, and
thus must be managed for them independent of political considerations.

The Conference Report on FERSA, House Report 99-606, dated May 16, 1986,

states in the Joint Explanatory Statement of the Committee of Conference at pages
136 and 137:

"Concerns over the specter of political involvement in the thrift plan management
seem to focus on two distinct issues. One, the Board, composed of Presidential ap-

pointees, could be susceptible to pressure fi-om an Administration. Two, the Con-
gress might be tempted to use the large pool of thrift money for political purposes.

Neither case would be likely to occur given present legal and constitutional re-

straints.

"As to the issue of Congress tampering with the thrift funds, the inherent nature
of a thrift plan precludes that possibility. Unlike a defined benefit plan where an
employer essentially promises a certain benefit, a thrift plan is an employee savings

plan. In other words, the employees own the money. The money, in essence, is held

in trust for the employee and managed and invested on the employee's behalf until

the employee is eligible to receive it. This arrangement confers upon the employee



property and other legal rights to the contributions and their earnings. Whether the
money is invested in Government or private securities is immaterial with respect

to employee ownership. The employee owns it, and it cannot be tampered with by
any entity including Congress."

In keeping with the intent of Congress that the Plan be administered in accord-

ance with fiduciary standards derived from those applicable to private sector em-
ployee benefit plans—as distinct from the usual administration of an Executive
Branch agency—the Congress exempted the Board from the normal budget appro-
priations process and the legislative and budget clearance process of the Office of
Management and Budget. This independence is critical to ensure the fiduciary ac-

countability envisioned by FERSA. So long as the Plan is managed by the fidu-

ciaries named in FERSA (the members of the Board and the Executive Director) in

accordance with the statute's strict fiduciary standards, Federal employees can be
confident that their retirement savings will not be subject to poUtical or other prior-

ities which might otherwise be imposed by the usual budget-appropriations process.

Congress has reaffirmed its commitment to exempt Board actions from the normal
budget-appropriations process on a number of occasions. In addition. Congress has
consistently supported proposals to improve TSP administration and has resisted

proposals to reduce the benefits provided to employees. Because of the support of

the Congress, Federal employees can be more confident that their interests will be
protected and that their funds will be managed to their best advantage.
Although the Board is independent by statute, it is subject to continuing audit

and review under FERSA. FERSA protects the Thrift Savings Fund through more
than just the fiduciary responsibilities of the Board members and the Executive Di-

rector. Additional safeguards to protest TSP participants include the provisions in

FERSA relating to (1) the role of the Secretary of Labor in establishing a program
of fiduciary compUance audits; (2) the requirement that the Board contract with a
private accounting firm to conduct an annual audit of the TSP on the basis of Gen-
erally Accepted Accounting Principles; and (3) the participation of the 14-member
Employee Thrift Advisory Council (Council), which includes representatives of the
major Federal and Postal unions and other employee organizations.

The Board has benefitted greatly from more than one hundred audit reports con-
ducted by the Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration of the Department of
Labor over the past seven years. These audits, which have covered every aspect of

the TSP, are reported to the Congress annually under Public Law 100-504, the In-

spector General Act Amendments of 1988. Attached to my testimony is a copy of
our submission listing the 21 audit reports issued during fiscal year 1993, the most
recent reporting period, including a summary of significant audit findings where ap-
propriate. The submission also fists the 20 audits of agency payroll and personnel
offices during the same period. This document illustrates the comprehensive nature
of the audit programs.
The Employee Thrift Advisory Council meets semiannually with the Executive Di-

rector and advises on investment policy and the administration of the TSP. The
Council meetings have also been invaluable to providing the Board with insights

into employee needs, attitudes, and reactions to the various programs undertaken
by the Board. I am also aware that Council organizations have been very active and
successful in working with the Congress as advocates for TSP benefits.

The TSP also benefits from the cooperation of every agency in the Federal estab-
lishment. Although the Board is an independent policy-making body, successful ad-
ministration of the TSP is highly dependent upon all Federal agencies, which have
direct responsibilities under FERSA for the administration of the TSP.
The Board will continue to work closely with these groups to maintain the com-

munications and consensus essential to the continued success of the TSP.

RECORDKEEPING

When I was first appointed as Board Chairman in 1986, I was at once aware of
the enormous challenge to establish and maintain a system of records for what
would be, and now is, the largest plan of its kind in the world in numbers of partici-

pants. The TSP also represented the first government-wide effort ever attempted to

coordinate more than 600 different Federal pajToll systems into a single record-
keeping system, which is essential to the operation of the TSP. This global adminis-
trative process began operations on April 1, 1987, and continues to operate success-
fully today.

I must credit the National Finance Center (NFC) of the Department of Agri-
culture (USDA) for its assistance in helping the Board to deal with this challenge.
Since the Plan's inception, the NFC, now operating under the direction of USDA's
Chief Financial Officer, has served as the recordkeeper and has performed its rec-
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ordkeeping function and a number of critical auxiliary functions in an exemplary
manner.

I understand that Committee staff have visited the NFC in New Orleans, Louisi-

ana, and received an orientation regarding NFC's many activities, with a particular

focus on the TSP recordkeeping functions. In this regard, I am confident that all

participants in that site visit were thoroughly impressed, as I have been, by the en-

thusiasm and dedication displayed by this fine group of professionals.

The arrangement with the NFC has been established pursuant to a Memorandum
of Understanding and interagency agreements with the USDA to provide systems
development, recordkeeping, and participant support services for the Board.

The oirrent TSP system consists of four major subsystems: Asset Management,
Loans, Withdrawals, and Interfund Transfers. These comprise approximately 1,300

computer programs, with over 1,125,000 Unes of computer code, that have been de-

veloped and are being maintained by the NFC to support TSP operations.

We are pleased that tJie many independent audits of the TSP system have con-

firmed its continued production of accurate results. Nevertheless, the current sys-

tem, and perhaps some TSP procedures as well, might be different in important
ways if both a total TSP program design and a total system design could have been
completed prior to beginning development of the initial system features in the Fall

of 1986. Later in this testimony, I will discuss an initiative we have undertaken to

assess this situation through a third-party review of the TSP system.

PLAN BENEFITS AND SERVICES

Federal and Postal employees who participate in the TSP are served primarily by
the personnel, payroll, and other administrative employees in their own agencies.

The agencies are responsible for distributing TSP materials, providing employee
counseUng, and for the accurate and timely transmission of participant and em-
ployer contribution and necessary records to the NFC. For basic TSP participation,

employees need look no further than their own agencies for assistance and service.

I think most observers, as evidenced by the TSFs high participation rate, would
agree that this program enjoys the confidence of the vast majority of eUgible em-
ployees. This confidence resiUts fi-om the professionalism and dedication of thou-

sands of administrative personnel throughout Government who deliver basic retail

TSP services to their follow employees. r
In addition, the TSP Service Office at tften^C performs a wide variety of services

for TSP participants. That office works directly with current employees to provide

loan and interfund transfer services, and it functions as a surrogate personnel of-

fice—answering questions and providing interfund transfer and withdrawal program
assistance—to those employees who have left Government service and still have
TSP accounts.

In this regard, I am pleased to advise the subcommittee of our plans to further

improve the automated participant services available from the NFC. In November,
we plan to advise participants how they can make use of an improved automated
voice response system which we have named the "ThriftLine." Participants who call

wUl continue to be able to obtjiin timely information on their account balances and
other individual account activity as is cvirrently available. In addition, participants

will be permitted to make internind transfer requests via the ThriftLine, thus allow-

ing participants to change the investment of their account balances without the

need for paper forms.

Loans

By law, employees may not withdraw the fiinds in their TSP accounts before sepa-

ration. However, while employed, the law allows participants to borrow their own
contributions and earnings from their accounts for certain specified purposes accord-

ing to rules established by the Board and regulations of the Internal Revenue Serv-

ice.

Although such loans are viewed as a benefit of participation and an entitlement,

not as investments of the Fund, participants who apply for loans must submit docu-

mentation to demonstrate that the loan is for one of the four purposes authorized

by FERSA: purchase of a primary residence, education expenses, medical expenses,

or financial hardship.
Participants repay the loans, with interest, through payroll allotment, and the

money is reinvested in their TSP accounts. The loan program is designed to facili-

tate prompt and equitable processing of loan appUcations in a manner that will min-

imize loan administrative costs, which are borne by all of the Plan's participants.

This approach has served the Plan well. Currently, we are receiving approxi-

mately 400 loan applications each day, and we generally process these appUcations
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within a three-day time frame. If the participant meets the initial appUcation re-

quirements, a loan agreement/promissory note is sent to the applicant for comple-
tion. The participant must return a completed loan agreement package within 45
days to ensure a current interest rate on the loan, and participants are advised to

allow about two months for the completion of the entire loan process.

From the time that the TSP loan program began in 1988 through August of this

year, 187,265 loans totaling more than $800 million have been issued. During 1994
through August, 35,699 loans totaling more than $191 million were issued.

Withdrawals

The other major benefit program administered by the Board is the TSP with-
drawal program. Upon separation, a participant may: withdraw his or her account
balance in a single payment (participants can have the TSP transfer all or part of
the pajmient to an Individual Retirement Arrangement (IRA) or other ehgible retire-

ment plan); withdraw his or her account balance in a series of equal monthly pay-
ments (in certain cases, the participant can have the TSP transfer all or part of each
monthly payment to an IRA or other eligible retirement plan); receive a life annuity;
or keep his or her account in the TSP subject to certain limits.

Under FERSA, eligibility for the various withdrawal options is based on the em-
ployee's eligibility for immediate or deferred basic retirement benefits. I am please
to note that earlier this year, as part of Public Law 103-226, the Congress approved
a statutory change that will standardize withdrawal eligibility for all participants.

This will simplify the Plan structure and expand benefit options for many separated
participants. I will discuss our implementation efforts later in this testimony.

Since 1988, through August of this year, the Plan has disbursed 532,716 with-
drawal payments totaling nearly $1.7 billion to participants. Dming 1994 through
August, 83,305 withdrawal payments totaling more than $386 miUion were issued.

Annuities

Unlike the annuity pa3Tnents provided under the defined benefit programs admin-
istered by the Office of Personnel Management, TSP annuities are purchased from
a commercial annuity vendor. By law, the Executive Director must expend the bal-

ance in the annuitant's account to purchase the annuity. TSP annuities are ciu*-

rently provided through a Master Annviity Contract between the Board and Metro-
politan Life Insurance (MetLife), a major national insurance company competitively
chosen by the Board.
When an annuity is purchased, the TSP recordkeeper notifies the participant of

the purchase. The TSP account is closed, and the annuitant is no longer a partici-

pant in the TSP. MetLife sends an annuity certificate, sets up an account record,
and begins issuing monthly pajonents. The first monthly pajrment is issued approxi-
mately 30 days after the annuity is purchased. All further communications are be-
tween the participant and the annuity vendor, who also provides information on ac-

count maintenance.
During 1988, the first year the program was available, 17 annuities were pur-

chased for a total of $90,000. Since then, the volume of annuity elections has in-

creased steadily, and a total of 2,861 annuities have now been purchased through
August of this year for over $41 million.

COMMUNICATIONS

Early in its existence, the Board concluded that the TSP's success was dependent
on three factors: benefits, trust, and communications. The Plan benefits authorized
by the Congress in FERSA provide substantial incentives for employees to save for

their retirement. The trust of participants comes from sound administration at the
retail level by the emplojring agencies and accurate financial recordkeeping by the
NFC. Finally, the Board, since its inception, has sustained a continuous effort to

communicate at a number of levels within the Federal establishment in order to

achieve employee understanding of both the benefits and the administration of the
program.
This effort has included informational products such as the Summary of the Thrift

Savings Plan for Federal Employees (Plan Summary), which provides a comprehen-
sive description of the Plan; booklets describing the loan program, withdrawal pro-
gram, and annuity options for employees to review at the time they are examining
those benefits; and the Thrift Savings Plan Investments: Options and Operations, a
booklet which describes in detail available investment choices and their administra-
tion.

In addition, we issue materials related to a specific event such as the Open Season
Update. This is produced semiannually to announce each open season. The TSP
Highlights is a newsletter distributed to each participant along with the semiannual
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participant statement (the November edition Avill carry a feature article describing

the improved 'ThriftLine"). Additionsdly, we issue new account letters to each new
participant after the employing agency estabUshes the account.

A TSP video was issued in later 1992 explaining the basics of the TSP in an ani-

mated format. TSP Bulletins are issued regularly to inform agency personnel and
payroll specialists of current operating procedures.

The Plan Summary is available on braille-labeled audio cassettes and in a large

print version for visually impaired employees. In addition, Telecommunications De-

vice for the Deaf (TDD) services are provided by our recordkeeper.

These and other materials developed by the Board have been provided to Federal

employees around the world. Based on the information we receive, the materials

have been well received.

As part of our effort to invite outside input and dialogue, the Board also conducts

regular interagency meetings. These have proven to be an effective means of com-
municating program and systems requirements to Federal agency administrative

personnel. These meetings also allow the Board to hear and address agency con-

cerns and to incorporate agency suggestions in the establishment of TSP policies.

INVESTMENT FUNDS

The TSP is a participant-directed plan. This means that each participant must de-

cide how the funds in his or her account are invested. Since legislation removing
investment restrictions was implemented in 1991, participants' control over invest-

ment choices has been extended to cover their entire account balances.

As prescribed by FERSA, participants may invest in three tjT)es of securities:

short-term U.S. Treasury securities, common stocks, and notes and bonds represent-

ing broad sectors of the investment-grade fixed income market. FERSA structured

these three choices so that each of Qiem differs from the others in its investment
characteristics.

The Government Securities Investment (G) Fund is invested in short-term

nonmarketable U.S. Treasury securities guaranteed by the full faith and credit of

the U.S. Government. There is no possibility of loss of principal from defavdt by the

U.S. Government and, thus, no credit risk.

By law, the Common Stock Index Investment (C) Fund must be invested in a

stock index ftind broadly representing the U.S. markets, and the Board selected the

Standard & Poor's 500 (S&P 500) stock index in fulfillment of that requirement. The
S&P 500 index consists of 500 stocks representing approximately 70 percent of the

market value of tiie United States stock markets. The objective of the C Fund is

to match the performance of that index.

The Fixed Income Investment (F) Fund, which by law must be invested in fixed

income securities, is invested in a bond index fund, chosen by the Board to be the

Lehman Brothers Aggregate (LBA) index. The LBA index represents a large and di-

versified group of securities in the major sectors of the U.S. bond markets: U.S. Gov-

ernment, corporate, and mortgage-backed securities.

The G, C, and F Funds are passively managed. Passive management is generally

defined as the investment in a portfolio in which a "buy and hold" strategy is pur-

sued.
Indexing is a common form of passive management in which securities are held

in proportion to their representation in the stock or bond markets. The philosophy

of indexing is that, over the long term, it is difficult to beat the average return of

the market. The investment management fees and trading costs incurred from pas-

sive management through indexing generally are substantially lower than those as-

sociated with active management.
The asset managers of the C and F Funds were selected through a competitive

bidding process. In 1987 and again in 1990, proposals from prospective asset man-
agers were evaluated on objective criteria that included ability to track the index,

low trading costs, fiduciary record, experience, and fees.

The Board has contracts with Wells Fargo Institutional Trust Company (WFITC),
a company jointly owned by Wells Fargo Nikko Investment Advisors (WFNIA) and
Wells Fargo & Co., to manage the C and F Funds assets. WFITC holds C and F
Fund assets in trust. WFNIA, a joint venture of Wells Fargo & Co. and The Nikko
Securities Co., Ltd., acts as the investment manager. WFNLA is the oldest and larg-

est investment manager of index funds in the United States, with approximately

$160 biUion in assets under management.
The C Fund assets are invested in the Wells Fargo Equity Index Fund, and the

F Fund assets are invested in the Wells Fargo U.S. Debt Index Fund. The Equity

Index Fund and the U.S. Debt Index Fund are commingled trust funds in which the

assets of public and corporate tax-exempt employee benefit plans are combined and
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invested together. WFITC keeps separate accounting records for each plan that is

in the Equity Index Fund and the U.S. Debt Index Fund. As of August 31, 1994,

267 employee benefit plans were invested in these two funds.

The two Wells Fargo funds are not mutual funds and are not open to individual

investors. They are open only to tax-exempt employee benefit plans such as the

TSP.
Because the assets of the C and F Funds are held in trust by WFITC, they are

not assets of Wells Fargo Bank or any entity of Wells Fargo Bank; rather, they are

assets of the Thrift Savings Fund. The money in the C and F Fund cannot be used
to meet the financial obligations of Wells Fargo Bank or any related companies.
Therefore, the C and F Fund assets are protected from any adverse financial situa-

tion involving Wells Fargo or any of its subsidiaries or affiliates.

INVESTMENT RETURNS

For calendar year 1993, the net investment return to participants, after net Plan
administrative expenses of approximately . 12 percent, were 6. 14 percent for the G
Fund, 10.13 percent for the C Fund, and 9.52 percent for the F Fund. During this

most recent calendar year, as well as throughout their period of C and F Fund asset

management, the WeUs Fargo Funds closely tracked their respective market in-

dexes.
By law, TSP investment poUcies must provide for both prudent investments and

low administrative costs. The . 12 percent net administrative expenses of the Thrift

Savings Fund noted above means that the 1993 net investment return to partici-

pants was reduced by approximately $1.20 for each $1,000 of account balance. The
C and F Fund participants also bear the minimal investment management costs as-

sociated with their f\inds. These costs compare very favorably with tjrpiced private

sector 401(k) service provider charges.

CURRENT INITIATIVES

The TSP has the confidence of the Federal community. It is a successful and sta-

ble program. Nevertheless, I am pleased to report on a number of initiatives under-
way to improve the Plan.

Implementation of Public Law 103-226

Earlier in this testimony, I noted that eligibility for the various TSP withdrawal
options as established by FERSA depends on eUgibilitv for basic retirement benefits.

This has been a confusing notion for many separated participants and is not char-

acteristic of private sector 401(k) plans.

We were therefore pleased when the Congress, in March of this year, enacted pro-

visions standardizing TSP withdrawal eligibility in Public Law 103-226. Upon com-

Elete implementation, this new legislation will not only simplifV TSP administration

ut will, from the participants' perspective, improve benefits by extending all TSP
withdrawal options to all participants.

Upon the law's enactment, the Board initiated actions to implement all of the nec-

essary changes in time to meet the March 30, 1995, statutory deadhne. The analysis

of changes necessary in the automated processing procedures began in April 1994.

On June 1, 1994, we issued a TSP Bulletin to all agencies detailing the program
effects of the new legislation and announcing our preliminary implementation plans.

Notices to cert£iin separated participants who, prior to the statutory changes were
required by law to withdraw their funds from the TSP, have already been modified
to preclude account abandonment should they fail to comply with the old law. Oiir

communications materials are being revised to explain the new benefits to partici-

pants, and an entirely new series of withdrawal forms will be employed. Some of

these materials have already been printed and are being staged for distribution in

a coordinated fashion as the other administrative elements of the withdrawal stand-

ardization project are activated over the coming months. Participants who leave

Federal service after January 1, 1995, wiU receive the new withdrawal information
and revised forms from their emplojdng agencies.

The TSP withdrawal system changes authorized by the Congress will simplify the
program. From the perspective of the participant, new standardized ehgibility rules

will reduce confusion and expand benefits. The Board intends to execute a wide
array of necessary administrative tasks, many largely transparent to participants,

in a coordinated fashion designed to minimize program disruption and provide a
smooth transition to the newly authorized benefit structure.

Third-Party Review

EarUer I described the environment in which the TSP automated processing sys-

tem was developed beginning soon after the 1986 enactment of FERSA. After nearly

84-134 - 94 - 2
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eight years of TSP operation, the Board, USDA, and the NFC consider it appro-

priate to conduct a third-party review of the viability of the airrent TSP system and

its operating environment. Our current view of the system is that, while it may
need technical improvements and modernization, it continues to produce accurate

results as confirmed by many independent audit reports.

Discussions of known problems and potential weaknesses are in five interrelated

systems areas:

1. Obsolescence. Several third-party audit recommendations suggest that obsoles-

cence may be a problem. Our current system structure and major parts of the soft-

ware date from 1986. System age and system utility are different, and we do not

intend to invest in change only for the sake of technology. Hence, we require evalua-

tions of the current system and software tools in terms of their useful functional

and economic Ufe.

2. Development Capabilities. Audit reviews also have concluded that the maintain-

abihty and portability of the Plan's software have been degraded because it has not

been consistently developed and maintained in compliance with industry standards.

However, the need for bringing the system into conformity with industry standards

has not yet been viewed as sufficient justification of the cost of its reengineering.

3. Dynamic Operating Environment. The TSP system functions in a dynamic and
demanding environment. Every business day, millions of dollars of participants' in-

vestments must be processed, and billions of dollars must be accounted for. We have

accommodated several statutory changes to Plan features and are currently imple-

menting the new withdrawal legislation. Additionally, TSP participants' expecta-

tions for service continue to change as the 401(k) industry expands the menu of

services commonly offered to defined contribution plan participants in the private

section, peirticularly with respect to the number of available investment options and
frequency of asset valuation.

4. Maintenance Resource Demands. Enhancing and maintaining the ourent sys-

tem places great demands on the available resources of both the Boeird and the rec-

ordkeeper. The dynamic operating environment continues to add new demands for

services requiring system development. Critical staff resources must continue to be

applied first to assuring successful cvurent operations.

5. Cost Justification. All administrative costs of the Plan, in excess of forfeitures,

are charged to the participants and paid from earnings on their retirement savings.

The Plan's enabling legislation makes it clear that a primary obligation of the

named fiduciaries is to control the costs of administration charged to the partici-

pants. Accordingly, the costs associated with system changes must be justified.

On July 8, 1994, the Board issued a request for proposals to all interested vendors

to assist us in addressing these areas. The competitive procurement required pro-

posals to be submitted by September 8, and the submissions are currently being re-

viewed by Board staff on both a technical and cost basis. (Board members do not

participate in the selection of contractors under our competitive process, which gen-

erally follows the government-wide Federal Acquisition Regulation). I expect to com-

plete the selection process soon and move forward to the analysis phase.

Potential Additional Investment Funds

FERSA authorized the three investment choices—the C, F, and G Funds—which

are current available to TSP participants. The Umit of three funds represents an
agreement between the House and the Senate achieved in conference to reconcile

their different views on this issue in 1986.

The Senate bill authorized a minimum of these three funds as well as other in-

vestment fiinds that the Board might determine to be appropriate. The House posi-

tion provided for a total of six funds, including the three included in the Senate

plan.

The conferees chose to limit the nvunber of funds to three for several reasons ac-

cording to the Conference Report, but the Report states that Congress can authorize

additional investment vehicles should they become desirable. Consequently, the

Board has undertaken a long-term review and analysis of TSP investment poUcy

which may lead to legislative recommendations for consideration by the Congress.

In May 1993, the Board considered an analysis of additional TSP investment

funds presented by the Executive Director. The Board agreed that the analysis of

other investment options available in similar plans demonstrated that the addition

of two more index fonds—a U.S. stock fund of companies with smaller capitalization

and an international equity fund—would create further diversification opportunities

for TSP participants. Additional research and monitoring was approved by the

Board, and the views of the Employee Thrift Advisory Council were sought.

A May 1994 reexamination showed that the addition of these two index funds

would provide the opportunity for higher returns as well as increase the diversifica-
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tion opportunities for TSP participants. Consequently, in the third-party review dis-

cussed earher, we will identify the recordkeeping changes needed to accommodate
additional investment funds. Once the scope, cost, and time required to implement
the necessary changes are known, the Board will reconsider in May 1995 the estab-

lishment, through legislation recommended to Congress, of additional investment
funds.
Madam Chairwoman, that concludes my prepared statement. In summary, I be-

lieve that the Thrift Savings Plan for Federal and Postal employees has effectively

and efficiently realized the niunerous objectives thoughtfully estabUshed for it by
Congress eight years ago. The Board members and I are committed to the continued
fulfiUment of those objectives. I would be pleased to respond to any questions you
or other members of the subcommittee may have.
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FEDERAL RETIREMENT THRIFT INVESTMENT BOARD
'250 H Street NW Washington, DC 20005

October 27, 1993

ATTACHMENT

The Honorable Thomas S. Foley
Speaker of the House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Speaker:

The following report of the Federal Retirement Thrift
Investment Board (Board) is submitted in accordance with Public
Law 100-504, the Inspector General Act Amendments of 1988.

The Board was established by the Federal Employees'
Retirement System Act of 1986 (FERSA) to administer the Thrift
Savings Plan, a defined contribution pension plan for Federal
employees. The Board is not a "designated Federal entity" as
defined in the Inspector General Act Amendments, and thus, an
Office of Inspector General is not required. However, the
Board is required to engage annually an independent qualified
public accountant to conduct a financial audit of the Thrift
Savings Fund. 5 U.S.C. 8439(b). Also, FERSA requires the
Secretary of Labor to establish a program to carry out audits
of compliance with fiduciary responsibilities relating to the
Thrift Savings Plan. 5 U.S.C. 8477(g). The Board has been
advised by the Department of Labor that its program has been
designed to comply with the audit standards issued by the
Comptroller General of the United States. A program of
followup of audit recommendations is carried out by the Board.

Enclosed is a list of the 41 audit reports issued during
fiscal year 1993 regarding the Board and the Thrift Savings
Plan. A summary of significant audit findings is shown for the
first 21 items on the list. The remaining 20 items are audit
reports of Thrift Savings Plan activities of selected Federal
employing agencies performed under the Department of Labor
audit program. These reports were not submitted to the Board
for corrective action, but the Department of Labor periodically
submits a consolidated report on these and other selected
agency audits which it conducts.

One matter involving a participant in the Thrift Savings
Plan, which had been previously referred to the Department of
Justice, Public Integrity Section, resulted in a criminal
conviction in fiscal year 1993. The case involved a fraudulent
statement concerning the participant's marital status on a form
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required to be submitted to withdraw a Thrift Savings Plan
account. The fraud affected only the division of the partici-
pant's account between the participant and his former spouse.
It could not affect the general assets of the Thrift Savings
Plan or other Thrift Savings Plan participants. A similar
matter involving another Thrift Savings Plan participant was
referred to the Department of Justice in fiscal year 1993, but
the Department of Justice declined to prosecute this case.

A copy of this report is also being sent to the President
of the Senate and to the Director of the Office of Management
and Budget.

Sincerely,

Francis V
Executive Director

Enclosure
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Enclosure

Audit reports issued during fiscal year 1993 regarding the Thrift
Savings Plan:

1. Review of Thrift Savings Plan System Enhancements and
Software Change Controls at the U.S. Department of
Agriculture, Office of Finance and Management, National
Finance Center; by U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and
Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick) , dated
January 17, 1992. The auditor found that management
controls are adequate and made recommendations for
implementing more efficient and effective systems for
controlling software changes and system enhancements.

2. Review of ADP Operations Management of the Thrift Savings
Plan at the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Office of
Finance and Management, National Finance Center; by U.S.
Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Adminis-
tration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated January 24, 1992. The
auditor found that ADP operations management adequately
ensures a controlled environment for data, secured access
to computer operations, and proper resolution of operating
problems.

3. Survey of Federal Retirement Thrift Savings Plan Inactive
Accounts and Proposed Abandoned Account Policies; by U.S.
Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Adminis-
tration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated March 27, 1992. The
auditor found that the Thrift Investment Board staff has
begun the process of developing policies and procedures
to identify accounts that the TSP may declare abandoned.

4. Review of the Thrift Savings Plan Billing Process at the
U.S. Department of Agriculture, Office of Finance and
Management, National Finance Center; by U.S. Department of
Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG
Peat Marwick), dated April 30, 1992. The auditor found
that, in general, the Office of Finance and Management,
National Finance Center billed the Thrift Savings Plan
fairly and accurately and that the overall management
control of the TSP billing process was effective.

5. Review of Thrift Savings Plan Account Maintenance and
Participant Support Subsystems at the U.S. Department of
Agriculture, Office of Finance and Management, National
Finance Center; by U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and
Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick) , dated
May 1, 1992. The auditor found that Thrift Savings Plan
contributions and adjustments were being processed in an
effective manner and that there was effective management
control over account maintenance and participant support.
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6. Review of Thrift Savings Plan Annuity Operations at the
Metropolitan Life Insurance Company and the Federal
Retirement Thrift Investment Board; by U.S. Department of
Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG
Peat Marwick) , dated May 21, 1992. The auditor found that
although there were no material control weaknesses in the
annuity processing operations of Metropolitan Life, there
should be more detailed oversight of the Thrift Savings Plan
annuity processes performed by Metropolitan Life.

7. Review of Thrift Savings Plan C and F Fund Investment
Management Operations at Wells Fargo Institutional Trust Co.
and Wells Fargo Nikko Investment Advisors; by U.S. Depart-
ment of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration
(KPMG Peat Marwick), dated June 4, 1992. The auditor found
that the procedures and associated controls at Wells Fargo
Institutional Trust Co. effectively safeguard C and F Fund
assets and ensure that C and F Fund contributions are
invested accurately and timely.

8. Review of the Policies and Procedures of the Federal
Retirement Thrift Investment Board Administrative Staff;
by U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits
Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated June 17, 1992.
The auditor found that the Thrift Investment Board staff's
general plan administration, procurement practices, and data
processing operations are effective and in compliance with
FERSA.

9. Review of the Thrift Savings Plan Audit Performed at the
U.S. Central Intelligence Agency, Office of Inspector
General; by U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare
Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated August 14,
1992. The auditor found that the CIA Inspector General's
audits of the Thrift Savings Plan at the CIA addressed all
aspects of the Department of Labor TSP Fiduciary Oversight
Program and concurred with the CIA Inspector General's
conclusion that the CIA is in substantial compliance with
Thrift Savings Plan requirements in FERSA.

10. Executive Summary of Fiscal Year 1991 Federal Agency
Fiduciary Compliance Reviews; by U.S. Department of Labor,
Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration (Metcalf Rice
Fricke & Davis), dated September 30, 1992. The auditor
found that, overall, agency personnel and payroll offices
accurately process Thrift Savings Plan contributions, loan
payments, and participant data, but that not all agencies
had fully implemented procedures to process employee claims
for lost earnings.
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11. Review of the Thrift Savings Plan Interfund Transfer Process
at the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Office of Finance and
Management, National Finance Center; by U.S. Department of

Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG
Peat Marwick) , dated December 17, 1992. The auditor found
that the necessary components for processing interfund
transfers are functioning effectively and in compliance with
FERSA and that management control was effective.

12. Review of Thrift Savings Plan Forfeiture and Forfeiture
Restoration Operations at the U.S. Department of
Agriculture, Office of Finance and Management, National
Finance Center; by U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and
Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick) , dated
December 17, 1992. The auditor found that the necessary
components for forfeitures and forfeiture restorations are
functioning effectively and substantially comply with FERSA.

13. Review of the Thrift Savings Plan Participant Support
Process at the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Office
of Finance and Management, National Finance Center; by
U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits
Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated December 17, 1992.

The auditor found that the Thrift Savings Plan participant
support process substantially complies with FERSA and Thrift
Investment Board policies, but recommended improved
monitoring of participant inquiries.

14. Review of Thrift Savings Plan Loan Operations at the U.S.
Department of Agriculture, Office of Finance and Management,
National Finance Center; by U.S. Department of Labor,
Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat
Marwick), dated December 17, 1992. The auditor found that
the necessary components for loan operations are functioning
effectively and that overall management control over the
loan process was effective.

15. Review of Access Controls and Security Over Thrift Savings
Plan Computerized Resources at the U.S. Department of
Agriculture, Office of Finance and Management, National
Finance Center; by U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and
Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick) , dated
December 18, 1992. The auditor found that access controls
and security over Thrift Savings Plan computerized resources
substantially comply with the guidelines for fiduciary
responsibility within FERSA.
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16. Review of ADP Operations Management of the Thrift Savings
Plan at the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Office of
Finance and Management, National Finance Center; by U.S.
Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Adminis-
tration (KPMG Peat Marwick) , dated January 29, 1993. The
auditor found that, in general, ADP operations management
functions adequately to provide a controlled environment for
Thrift Savings Plan data.

17. Review of Backup, Recovery, and Contingency Planning of the
Thrift Savings Plan at the U.S. Department of Agriculture,
Office of Finance and Management, National Finance Center;
by U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits
Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated January 29, 1993.
The auditor found that the necessary components for effec-
tive backup, recovery, and contingency planning exist, and
that overall management control over these processes is
effective.

18. Review of Capacity Planning and Performance Management
of the Thrift Savings Plan at the U.S. Department of
Agriculture, Office of Finance and Management, National
Finance Center; by U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and
Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick) , dated
January 29, 1993. The auditor found that the capacity
planning and performance management function operates
accurately and efficiently to ensure future sufficient
processing capacity and service levels for the Thrift
Savings Plan.

19. Executive Summary of Fiscal Year 1992 Federal Agency
Fiduciary Compliance Reviews; by U.S. Department of Labor,
Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration (Metcalf Rice
Fricke & Davis), dated March 2, 1993. The auditor found
that, overall, agency personnel and payroll offices
accurately process Thrift Savings Plan contributions, loan
payments, and participant data, but that not all agencies
had fully implemented procedures to process employee claims
for lost earnings.

20. Audit of Financial Statements of the Thrift Savings Plan as
of December 31, 1992; by Arthur Andersen & Co. , dated March
19, 1993. An unqualified opinion was expressed.

21. Review of U.S. Department of Treasury Operations Relating
to the Thrift Savings Plan Investments in the G Fund; by
U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits
Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated May 14, 1993. The
auditor found that the necessary components for Treasury's
processing of Thrift Savings Plan G Fund investments are
functioning effectively and that overall management control
was effective.
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22. Limited-Scope Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift
Savings Plan Operations at the Administrative Office of
the U.S. Courts; to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and
Welfare Benefits Administration (Metcalf Rice Fricke &
Davis), dated January 24, 1992.

23. Full-Scope Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift
Savings Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of State;
to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits
Administration (Metcalf Rice Fricke & Davis) , dated
February 6, 1992.

24. Limited-Scope Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift
Savings Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of Veterans
Affairs; to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare
Benefits Administration (Metcalf Rice Fricke & Davis) , dated
April 23, 1992.

25. Full-Scope Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban
Development; to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and
Welfare Benefits Administration (Metcalf Rice Fricke &
Davis), dated May 5, 1992.

26. Full-Scope Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the General Services Administration; to
U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits
Administration (Metcalf Rice Fricke & Davis) , dated May 21,
1992.

27. Limited-Scope Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift
Savings Plan Operations at the U. Postal Service; to U.S.
Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Adminis-
tration (Metcalf Rice Fricke & Davis), dated May 22, 1992.

28. Full-Scope Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; to U.S.
Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Adminis-
tration (Metcalf Rice Fricke & Davis), dated July l, 1992.

29. Full-Scope Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. House of Representatives; to
U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits
Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick) , dated December 7, 1992.

30. Full-Scope Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of Labor; to U.S.
Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Adminis-
tration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated December 9, 1992.
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31. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of the Air Force -

Kelly Air Force Base; to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension
and Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick)

,

dated March 11, 1993.

32. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of the Army -

Military District of Washington, D.C.; to U.S. Department of
Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG
Peat Marwick), dated March 22, 1993.

33. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of the Air Force -

Boiling Air Force Base; to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension
and Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick)

,

dated April 1, 1993.

34. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of Health and Human
Services; to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare
Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated April 9,
1993.

35. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of Agriculture -

Office of Personnel, and the Personnel and Payroll Offices
Located at the Office of Finance and Management, National
Finance Center; to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and
Welfare Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick) , dated
April 15, 1993.

36. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Naval Research Laboratory; to
U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits
Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated April 16, 1993.

37. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of Treasury; to U.S.
Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Adminis-
tration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated April 23, 1993.

38. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the Internal Revenue Service; to U.S.
Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits Adminis-
tration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated April 30, 1993.

39. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of Interior - Denver,
Colorado; to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare
Benefits Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated May 14,
1993.
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40. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the Defence Finance and Accounting
Service - Defense Accounting Office, Arlington, Virginia;
to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits
Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick) , dated May 28, 1993.

41. Follow-Up Fiduciary Compliance Review of the Thrift Savings
Plan Operations at the U.S. Department of Transportation;
to U.S. Department of Labor, Pension and Welfare Benefits
Administration (KPMG Peat Marwick), dated June 21, 1993.
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Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Mehle. Which of the

funds that you mentioned has provided the best return on the in-

vestment?
Mr. Mehle. Yes. I might answer that question by making ref-

erence to a publication which is routinely provided to Federal em-
ployees. This is called the Highlights. The Highlights publication is

furnished semiannually to Federal employees in connection with a

rendering to them of their semiannual statements. A routine fea-

ture of the Highlights, is thrift savings plan investment informa-

tion.

And in that regard, what I think I am going to do since I have
extra copies of the Highlights is furnish you copies of them that

you can look at while we're talking, because it might be a little

easier if that be done. I'll give it to the young lady here. Of course,

as need be, these can be submitted for the record.

If you look at the inside leaf of the last page, you will see at the

top of the page a line that says "Thrift Savings Plan Investment
Information." If you look on the right of the page, table 1 is headed
"G Fund," Table 2 "C Fund," table 3, which is on the reverse of the

page, "F Fund."
In answer to your question, you can see that the yields, if you

give a cursory look at this, that are the highest of the three funds

are those for the C fund over a period of time. And I invite your
attention to the bottom of the table numbered 2, where you will see

or should see a catch line that says "1984-"—I suspect this is on
yours

—"1993 Compound Annual Rate of Return." Do you have
that? See that? What does yours say?
Ms. Norton. Yes. Yes, I see that. "Compound Annual Rate of Re-

turn?"
Mr. Mehle. Right.

Ms. Norton. "C Fund?"
Mr. Mehle. Exactly. And if you look, under the column that is

headed "Wells Fargo Equity Index Fund," yours should say, if it is

the same year as mine, "14.97 percent."

Ms. Norton. Yes.
Mr. Mehle. All right. That
Ms. Norton. "1984-1993 Compound Annual Rate of Return?"
Mr. Mehle. 14.97 percent.

Ms. Norton. Yes.
Mr. Mehle. That is what a person would have received effec-

tively every year if invested in the C fund during that period of

time.

Ms. Norton. And describe the C fund just for the record.

Mr. Mehle. The C fund is a fund that is invested in all of the

Standard and Poor's 500 stocks; that is to say, the stocks of those

companies that are in that index.

Ms. Norton. Your answer is the usual answer, that if you stay

in the stock market long enough, it will beat everything else.

Mr. Mehle. Well, I would only like to point out that it is vari-

able. I would invite your attention to the fact that in certain years,

the returns are lower by far than 14.97 percent in the C fund and
indeed are negative.

If you look at the line that says "1990," you will see "-3. 18 per-

cent." That was the performance of the C fund that year. So it is
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important that the holding period be extended in order to enjoy the

benefits of the higher yield typically.

Ms. Norton. That's why I say if you stay in the stock market

long enough.
Mr. Mehle. That's right.

Ms. Norton. And clearly people in the thrift plan are not playing

the stock market.
Mr. Mehle. I would point out that you can learn about the yields

of the F fund and the G fund for the same holding period by look-

ing at the comparable line for the F fund, which is in table 1 and

the comparable line for the G fund in table 3.

You note in the F fund that for a 10-year holding period, 9.03

percent would have been realized; in the G fund, 11.85 percent. I

beg your pardon. I put those two backwards. In the G fund, which

is table 1, 9.03 percent would have been realized. In the F fund,

11.85 percent would have been realized.

Ms. Norton, And will you again identify what G and F mean for

the record?
Mr. Mehle. Yes. The G fund is the Government securities fund.

The Government securities fund is invested in specially issued

Treasury obligations, which have no credit risk whatsoever, and

they have no market risk either, unlike the F fund, because their

maturity is effectively 1 day.

All of the securities in the G fund, which amount to about $17

billion, are rolled over every day in 1-day Treasury instruments

and thus are compounded daily.

Ms. Norton. What is the average percent of salary contributed

by plan participants?

Mr. Mehle. Yes. Well, we break it down into two categories. We
have it in the category of FERS and the category of GSRS. And if

you give me a moment, I'll refer to my data on this subject.

For 1993 the average participation rate of FERS employees was
5.7 percent.

Ms. Norton. A maximum of 10 percent is allowed in

Mr. Mehle. Maximum of 10 percent. An amount of 5 percent if

contributed will be effectively matched by the Government in an

equal amount. So one can see that employees are seemingly choos-

ing wisely; that is to say, they are availing themselves on average

of the full match because they are invested in excess of the amount
necessary to obtain the full amount.
Ms. Norton. Why would an employee go to the maximum of 10

percent?
Mr. Mehle. It may be a question of pure liquidity; that is to say,

need for money for day in and day out expenses. Did you say why
would a participant not do so?

Ms. Norton. No. Would a participant do so?

Mr. Mehle. Fine. Well, a participant might well do so. And we
have a number of participants who do because of the tax-advan-

taged investments, both in the sense of deductibility from one's in-

come for income tax purposes in the current year and, further, be-

cause any earnings on those invested monies are themselves tax-

deferred until distribution. So we do find that many people desire

to invest and do invest beyond the 5 percent, which entails the dol-

lar-for-dollar match.
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Ms. Norton. The tax advantage of doing so?

Mr. Mehle. Yes.

Ms. Norton. Would you explain the treatment of former

spouses
Mr. Mehle. Yes.

Ms. Norton [continuing]. With respect to withdrawals?

Mr. Mehle. Yes. Under the law which created FERS, we were
dealing with a system that had been put into effect in 1986, which
provided that former spouses of FERS employees with fewer than

5 years of service on separation from the Government would re-

ceive a notification that the FERS employee was withdrawing his

or her funds.

I never quite understood why the notification was just limited to

that group of people, rather than to all FERS employees. And I

must say I had some trouble understanding the scheme to begin

with.

But it was changed by Congress. And perhaps members of this

committee had some trouble understanding the reasons, because
former spouses are covered quite well in a meaningful fashion by
our court order system, rather than having only a small group of

them covered through notification; that is to say, those whose par-

ticipant husbands or wives had fewer than 5 years of service on
separation.

The law that was enacted, Public Law 103-226, that created the

new withdrawal system now calls for present spouses to give their

consent to a withdrawal by a participant, no matter how many
years the participant has in service.

The consent must be recorded on the withdrawal form. And this,

as I say, is without regard to the number of years that the partici-

pant has in the Government.
Every spouse of a FERS employee must give his or her consent

to a withdrawal option that does not meet the specific require-

ments of an annuity that the spouse otherwise would be entitled

to. So that consent must be obtained.

Ms. Norton. What's the average salary of a participant in the

plan?
Mr. Mehle. The average salary of a participant is in FERS—

I

didn't, by the way, give you the GSRS participation rate, and I

probably should just to be complete. The GSRS participation rate

is 4.2 percent, as distinguished from the 5.7 percent participation

rate for FERS.
Salaries, once again, are broken down as between FERS and

GSRS participants. The average salary, the arithmetic mean sal-

ary, of FERS participants is $34,000. The average salary of GSRS
participants in the plan is $43,000.
Ms. Norton. And that's average.
Mr. Mehle. That is average. I've got some median numbers, too.

The relatively high salaries of SES's tends to skew the arithmetic

average to a higher number. The median, which is the number
right in the middle, of FERS participants is $27,700. The median
salary of GSRS participants is $39,200.

So, as you can see, the average is skewed by the higher SES sal-

aries.
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Ms. Norton. It is. And, yet, of course, it still tends toward high-

er salary people, which is not surprising.

Mr. Mehle. Correct.

Ms. Norton. But it encourages me to ask you what you do to ac-

tively encourage participation in the program.
Mr. Mehle. Yes. Well, we view our mission, in the words of one

of our former board members, as getting the water to the end of

the row, an agricultural metaphor. We want to be sure that all of

the Federal employees have the information and understand the

program. And in so doing, what we do is publish a number of mate-

rials. I showed you a couple of them as we talked. I'm going to

show you a couple more of them as well.

To get these to individual employees, we use either direct mail-

ing, as in the case of participant statements, which include the

Highlights that we talked about a little bit earlier that had the ta-

bles in them for the three funds.

We also work through the agencies. We must rely heavily on the

agencies because our staff is only 100 people. The personnel and
payroll offices throughout the Government do have what amount to

introductory packages that they give to new employees when they

join the Grovernment.
These packages include a number of published materials that the

plan furnishes to the agencies. For example, we have leaflets, leaf-

lets that encourage the Federal employees who are just joining to

take a look at the thrift savings plan, even though they may not

invest in it right away because there is a statutory deferral period.

Some of the leaflets that are handed out in the booklet I have

here. I will simply hold one up. It is a trifold leaflet. And it says

on the front of it "Start on the right track to your future." And it

is easy reading. It shows the participant inside, if you like, the mir-

acle of compounding. So this kind of thing is given to an employee

upon joining in the orientation packages furnished by agencies.

We, as I said, use direct mailing. I talked about the statements

that go to participants. These statements, of course, go to every

participant, whether he or she is contributing his or her own
money, because we have an account for every participant. Every
participant who is a FERS employee gets 1 percent automatically.

Every new employee, incidentally, must be a FERS employee. We
send to those new employees the so-called new account letter. The
new account letter goes to the employee in the period of time im-

mediately after the employee first becomes eligible to contribute.

I mentioned that there is a deferral period. Every employee must
wait one full open season period before he or she may invest. In

my case, for example, when I joined in February, I joined right in

the middle of an open season. Consequently I had to wait through

the open season just ended July 31. My first opportunity to partici-

pate, which I assure you I intend to take advantage of, will begin

in the November 15 open season of this year.

Ms. Norton. Mr. Mehle, your participation rate is impressive.

Nevertheless, this is an attractive program for a reason, for several

reasons, among them, of course, the Government contribution.

I'm not surprised at the salary mean, nor am I surprised that

there would be some employees—^you mentioned liquidity reasons

—

who don't believe they could
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Mr. Mehle. Right.

Ms. Norton [continuing]. Spare any of their salaries. Neverthe-

less, it is such a good deal that one is left to wonder if there might

be other reasons as well. When you talk about setting aside money
and investing money and the rest of that, a lot of eyes glaze over.

So I would be concerned about the reliance so heavily on written

materials. I know if you give me some written materials and you're

the Government, they're about the last thing I read.

Mr. Mehle. I'm sorry to hear that. We thought people enjoyed

them.
Ms. Norton. I'm here to tell you that the television generation

doesn't read as many pamphlets or books as it used to.

Let me ask you about unions. To what extent do you have any

direct relationship to the unions who might represent lower level

employees who might be able or might already have designed ways

to reach them?
Mr. Mehle. Yes. Well, that point is well-taken. I want to com-

plete the thought about the materials we furnish, though, because

we recognize what you say about eyes glazing over.

Ms. Norton. I want to move on because I want to move on to

the ranking member and Mr. Oilman.
Mr. Mehle. All right. Then I will go right to the unions.

Ms. Norton. I know you furnish material.

Mr. Mehle. Right.

Ms. Norton. I'm literally focusing on a group

Mr. Mehle. Fine.

Ms. Norton [continuing]. That, no matter how many materials

you furnish, are not likely without some greater explanation than

others who have had greater opportunities or more education to, in

fact, come forward to understand that there is some money out

there that would get them the best deal they're likely to get.

I'm pressing you. That's why I asked: Is there any specific rela-

tionship to employee organizations or unions?

Mr. Mehle. Fine. Right. Well, the Employee Thrift Advisory

Council membership, as I mentioned, comprises 14 of the largest

Federal unions and other employee organizations.

We know that members of the Employee Thrift Advisory Council

have been in many cases very active in advising their membership
about the benefits of participation in the TSP.
For example, the union that comprises the membership of letter

carriers, from whose president you will hear, Mr. Sombrotto, has

done a terrific job through its monthly publication in apprising its

membership of the benefits of TSP participation. Each time they

publish that magazine, for as long as I can remember, since the

Thrift Savings Plan has been in existence, they have carried on the

back of it a replication of our poster.

I was going to give you a plug for that, a series of posters that

we have been publishing over the years. Our posters are very eye-

catching, very attractive.

Not only have I seen the posters, however, in the letter carriers'

union publication, I have also seen articles in it in the past about

benefits of TSP plan membership and the like.

So I think the ETAC, the Employee Thrift Advisory Council, is

an important adjunct in advising and educating Federal employees



30

about the benefits of TSP membership. And we're in close commu-
nication with them.
This is nothing that we are making them do. These are things

that they do of their volition and I think in recognition of the plan
benefits themselves.
Ms. Norton. Anybody who has a 75 percent participation rate of

any kind has a very high participation rate. I mean, if this were
an election, we would call it an overwhelming victory. So clearly

the employee organizations, the unions, the others have, in fact,

along with your own publications, done a very good job.

My concern is that, as one would expect, the people who perhaps
could most use such a program are the ones who lack the kind of
vehicles for information that get them to participate.

My own experience with the earned income tax credit has been
that—I have a kind of passion to get out there and say to people
who are struggling,

Mr. Mehle. Yes.
Ms. Norton [continuing]. Often single heads of household rais-

ing children, that there is this tax credit for the average person,
even the average well-educated person. The notion of an earned in-

come tax credit is not exactly a household concept. It may be a
household word, but when you get down to "What can it do for me?
And what does it mean for me?" the average American couldn't tell

you.
So I am concerned that the salary level indicates that more work

needs to be done and it is difficult work to be done, but more work
needs to be done because with what amounts to some free money
out there
Mr. Mehle. Yes.
Ms. Norton [continuing]. And an incentive to save yourself, we

need to improve upon what I find to be an already
Mr. Mehle. Yes.
Ms. Norton [continuing]. Impressive participation rate.

I would like to move to the ranking member, but before I do,

we've been joined by one of the most distinguished members of the
committee and the subcommittee. And I'd like to ask Mr. Oilman
if he has any remarks he'd like to make first.

Mr. Oilman. Thank you. Madam Chairperson. I want to com-
mend you for conducting this oversight hearing. And it's good hav-
ing Roger Mehle with us this morning.

I think this is the first oversight hearing on this measure that
I'm aware of.

Ms. Norton. Since 1989.
Mr. Oilman. Since 1989. And it's long overdue, and I commend

you for doing it.

Just one question, if I might. Then I have to go on to another
meeting. What has been the success rate on the loans that you've
made? I see you've had a substantial amount of loans that were
made since you've come into being. What is the interest that you
charge on those loans?
Mr. Mehle. Mr. Oilman, when you speak about success rate, I

imagine you're asking about
Mr. Oilman. Repayment.
Mr. Mehle. Repayment?
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Mr. Oilman. Yes.
Mr. Mehle. It's been excellent because the method of repayment

is allotment from paycheck.
Mr. Oilman. Yes. So there's no problem, then, on
Mr. Mehle. Very little.

Mr. Oilman. What is your interest rate?
Mr. Mehle. The interest rate is the rate on the O fund at the

time that the loan is taken out. The G fund, which we discussed
a little bit earlier, is a Oovemment securities fund. And the rates
on it, which you could see in this copy of the Highlights, typically
are between 6 and 8 percent.

Mr. Oilman. And what have your earnings rates been on your in-

vestments?
Mr. Mehle. Our earnings experience on the three funds that we

offer?

Mr. Oilman. Yes.
Mr. Mehle. They have been quite good, I would say. In the case

of the C fund and the F fund, they emulate the respective indices.

But, as we were discussing just a moment ago—I think it was be-
fore you came in—for a 10-year period, the securities in the C fund
have returned an amount of about 15 percent annually; that is to

say, the compound annual rate of return has been about 15 percent
for a 10-year period.

Now, I want to add that the C fund itself has not been in exist-

ence for 10 years. But the securities in the C fund if held for 10
years would have returned a 15-percent rate of return.
The securities in the F fund if held for 10 years would have re-

turned about a 12-percent rate of return compounded annually.
The securities in the O fund, the (Government securities fund, like-

wise if, held for 10 years would have produced a compound annual
rate of return of about 9 percent.
Mr. Oilman. Well, I want to commend you for those good reports.
Mr. Mehle. Well, I had nothing to do with it. I want to quickly

add it is the market's behavior during that period of time, but it's

been attractive.

Mr. Oilman. Thank you, Madam Chairperson.
Ms. Norton. Thank you, Mr. Oilman.
Mrs. Morella?
Mrs. Morella. Thank you. Madam Chair.
Mr. Mehle, I appreciate your testimony and the fact that this

thrift savings plan is doing so very well.

I want to pick up on what our chairwoman said. Seventy-five
percent is terrific, but, boy, this is such a good deal. And the people
who are in FERS, the reason it was put into effect was because of
the shift in the pension concept. And so it was almost planned so
it would be a supplement to it. I hope that your materials indicate
that, that this is why there is such a great return in terms of
matching funds and all of the other benefits.

I noticed that a majority of your people are in the O fund, which
is where I am, which means we must have an awful lot of conserv-
ative, so to speak, Federal employees. Would you like to comment
on that? Is that because they're concerned about the vicissitudes of
being
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Mr. Mehle. It's a great lead-in you've given me, Mrs. Morella.

I have before me a copy of the Highlights of November 1992, which
I trust you received. The lead article in the Highlights is on infla-

tion, taxes, and your TSP account.

While we don't give any investment advice, we do make observa-

tions in this particular Highlights that if you are too conservative

—

in the sense that you put your money in exclusively low-yielding,

fixed-income accounts—^you may find that your purchasing power is

consumed, depending on the rate of inflation. When you are ready
to use your money, you haven't done anything more than keep the
same amount of purchasing power that you began with, rather
than earning any positive interest over and above inflation.

I don't want to be read as giving you or anybody else any invest-

ment advice because there's a lot out there. And there are dif-

ferences of opinion on these subjects, but I will say that there is

a widespread body of thought that investment in the equity mar-
kets over a long period of time, as compared to investments in

other securities, like fixed-income or debt securities, does return a
substantially greater amount.
We did show that when we talked earlier about the 15 percent

for the C fund, and 11.85 percent for the F fund for the 10-year

period. You can go back 20 years or 30 years, and you can see that
investment of money in the S&P 500, or in certain other stocks

that broadly represent the market, would have outperformed for

that time period an alternative investment in fixed-income obliga-

tions. Many people, however, feel that their investment horizon is

not 10 years or 20 years or 30 years.

We have participants, of course, who joined the Government
rather late in their lives and who may conclude that they're going
to need their money within the next 5 years or so. Consequently,
they do not want to expose it—and this is perfectly rational—to a
downturn in the stock market which may hit at just the wrong
time.

I pointed out the 1990 experience of the S&P 500 in the High-
lights that you have, and you saw it was -3.18 percent. So if you
had put your money in for just 1 year, you would have lost 3.18

percent in the equity market.
If, on the other hand, you had put it in 1990 for 1 year in the

G fund, you would have enjoyed whatever that return was, prob-

ably something like 7.5. You can see it there if you were to look

at the 1990 line.

But if you're a career employee, if you're looking for 25 or 30
years in the Grovernment, I have to say that patience is a virtue

and the equity markets are often rewarding over those horizons.

Mrs. Morella. Very interesting. You know, I'm reminded that

when first it was enacted originally, Mr. Cavanaugh was there, the
Reagan administration I think originally opposed opening this TSP
to a stock index fund option because it believed that elements in

Congress would attempt to steer investments or refrain from in-

vesting in stocks based on ideological considerations.

Now, if additional TSP options were made available, what safe-

guards would you suggest or recommend to insulate TSP invest-

ments from the political currents that are around us in this envi-

ronment?
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Mr. Mehle. Well, first of all, I think FERSA was very well-con-

ceived in that regard. And there is quite a bit of legislative history

in the conference report on FERSA that addresses this matter.

The concerns at the time boil down to views that a large amount

of money would attract the interest of those who might see these

amounts as available to solve problems, real problems to be sure,

but perhaps problems that some might feel ought to be solved dif-

ferently from others. That was one concern, that there might be

some politically inspired move toward these funds.

Another concern was that the securities already on account, to

wit, the S&P 500 securities that are in the C fund, might be voted

to require the companies in the S&P 500—to the extent the thrift

savings plan could affect their governance—to do this or that or not

do this or that.

Now, those two general concerns were addressed in the foUowmg
fashions—and leaving them in place I think is a good idea. The
first concern was addressed by requiring that the six statutory fi-

duciaries, myself and the five board members, behave in a manner
that is for the sole benefit and interest of the participants and

Ibeneficiaries. We cannot do anything except that which would ad-

vance their interests.

For example, we cannot oblige a particular set of vendors or con-

tractors who might wish to have us favor them if they were more
highly priced. These kinds of things are covered in procurement

laws, of course, but this fiduciary obligation is very rigid in making
us behave in the lowest-cost, highest-return manner for the partici-

pants.
.

The second concern, that is, use of the present holdings to mflu-

ence the behavior of companies, was explicitly addressed by prohib-

iting the board or the executive director from voting any of the

stock held in the C fund by, at this time. Wells Fargo. So we don't,

and cannot vote the proxies.

Even if we thought that a particular company was doing some-

thing right or something wrong, it was the view of Congress that

we should not be involved in their affairs, that ours ought to be a

purely financial view of things. And since those statutory restric-

tions would apply to any new funds, our relationship to those funds

would have to compare with the standards that exist in FERSA
and our management of any such new funds would have to meet
the standards provided in FERSA.
Mrs. MORELLA. I appreciate that response.

Can a participant designate 50 percent will go to the C fund and

50 percent to the G fund? Can you then have
Mr. Mehle. Yes.

Mrs. Morella [continuing]. A mix kind of

Mr. Mehle. Yes, you can designate. You can designate the des-

tination, so to speak, of your payroll contributions. And you may
also at any time, but no more than four times per year, change the

balance that you have. If you were invested entirely in the G fund

and you concluded that you wanted to have that elsewhere, you

could effect a transfer of some or all of your G fund balance into

the C fund or the F fund or both of them.
Mrs. Morella. If the Penny-Kasich budget proposals that had

to do with reducing the Federal matching contribution were to
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pass, what would it do to the plan? How would you implement it?

Would it be across the board or have you thought about that?

Mr. Mehle. We have thought about it to some extent. I want to

say one thing about the board. The board typically doesn't take po-

sitions on benefit changes. And when I say that, I mean, for exam-
ple, the advisability of having a greater match or a smaller match
or such matters as that. We're not staffed and we're not chartered
to come to conclusions about Federal employee benefits and what
they ought to be.

But in connection with the Penny-Kasich legislation and other
bills like it, we considered what effect there might be on participa-

tion rates. And our conclusion was that a reduction in the match
was likely to affect most immediately or most strongly the people
who are paid less, inasmuch as it is likely to be a larger percentage
of their salary and perhaps a larger percentage of their retirement
assets.

So we drew that conclusion about how such a thing would affect

participation rates. It would affect those most dramatically who are

lowest paid and about whom Ms. Norton remarked as we discussed
this matter earlier.

Mrs. MORELLA. I'm going to switch. I have a number of other
questions, but let me just switch to the loan issue. I can under-
stand why the loan program is so popular if, in fact, the interest

is the percentage that you get in the G fund. I mean, it's far less

than what you would pay
Mr. Mehle. Right.

Mrs. MoRELLA [continuing]. In a bank or with another lending
institution. You have a larger number of them.

I also have had some comments from constituents with regard to

the length of time it takes for a loan. Two months or so? Why do
you need 2 months for a loan? And if someone had an emergency
situation, I don't know what they would do in the meantime if they
needed it, let's say, within 1 month. Would you like to comment on
that?
Mr. Mehle. I'd be glad to. This has concerned us, too. And I

spoke about the third party review in my oral testimony. One of

the things that the third party review is going to be looking into

is a concept called daily valuation.

The thrift savings plan right now is a monthly valued plan. That
means the value of any individual's account balance may only be
known at the end of a month. You cannot know it intramonth be-

cause the earnings are not posted to the account except once a
month.

It is this monthly valuation which is causing, at least in many
cases, the delays that take place, not only with respect to the loan

program, but also with respect to the withdrawal program. Many
people when they leave Grovemment are interested in getting their

funds very soon, if not immediately.
Now, we advise people about the length of time this takes, but

that doesn't generally make them any happier, especially if there

is some kind of problem. And we occasionally experience problems,
either in disbursing loans or in disbursing withdrawals. Statis-

tically they're not great, but the individual who experiences them
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does not care that 99.9 percent of the participants get the things

done on time. He cares only about himself.

When this third-party review is undertaken, we are going to ex-

amine the question of daily valuation. Under daily valuation, if

somebody seeks a withdrawal or a loan, we may value that person's

account very quickly, and therefore function relatively more quickly

with respect to the withdrawal or to the loan.

There are certain irreducible minimums for this process. For ex-

ample, the loan process, which you asked about, entails correspond-

ence. The first thing that must happen is that the Federal em-

ployee must send in a loan application. That may take a 3- to 5-

day period, depending upon the mail.

The second thing that must happen is that once the loan applica-

tion is received and processed, which may take 2 or 3 days in itself,

the so-called promissory note is mailed to the participant, which

may take, as I say, another 3 to 5 days. The promissory note is the

instrument that obligates the individual employee to repay his or

her loan and the interest rate provided.

When the individual completes the promissory note and com-

pletes any documentation that might be required to evidence the

purpose of the loan, because the loan purposes are limited, they

must be mailed back, again which takes another 3 or 5 days. This

is, of course, assuming that the individual who receives it turns it

around immediately.
Once the promissory note and other documentation are received

back at the National Finance Center, the loan may be disbursed.

If the individual who is seeking the loan has balances in the C and

F funds, since the loans are made pro rata from all of the funds

that the individual has invested in, we have to wait for the month-

ly valuation because the loan has to be disbursed from a known ac-

count balance.
If the individual hits it at just the wrong time with respect to

the cycle of monthly valuation, it may extend the necessary waiting

period because we've got to wait for the valuation at the end of a

month.
If you're only in the G fund, however, because the G fund is nei-

ther in stocks nor bonds, but in Government securities of 1-day ma-
turity, we don't have that valuation problem. This is not typically

known to participants, but if a participant happens to be in the G
fund, we may function almost in a daily valuation mode for that

person.
Now, this is going to be addressed because it has occurred to all

of us, the board members and me, that we'd like to shorten this

time.

I spoke about irreducible minimums. It seems likely to me, given

the paperwork that is required—although we've done a fair amount
to address that, too, by going to what we call a voice response sys-

tem—^that you still have something like 30 days before you may ex-

pect to get a check.

Another piece of mail that I didn't talk about is the check itself,

which must be mailed out by the National Finance Center.

Daily valuation will do a lot, and improvements in the voice re-

sponse system or Thriftline, which you mentioned, Mrs. Morella, in

your remarks, are contemplated, too; that is, permitting an individ-
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ual employee to take a loan out without paper, by doing so over the
Thriftline. We're working to that.

We have already worked to a paperless interfund transfer. When
we began, if an employee wanted to change his account balance, he
would have to do so on paper. We now are in the mode of permit-
ting account balance changes by telephone. And that will be a big
advantage. It's not effectuated yet, but it's imminent.
So we keep moving in the direction of improvements in service.

The irreducible minimum regarding withdrawals, I think, is a func-

tion of rehire limitations. If anybody in the Federal Government
leaves and is rehired more than 30 days after he first left, he may
withdraw his entire thrift savings plan account balance.
On the other hand, if he is rehired in fewer than 30 days, he may

not do so. He is not regarded as being separated. So we have to

wait 30 days before permitting a withdrawal. It's probably an irre-

ducible minimum.
Mrs. MORELLA. I want to thank you very much for your thorough

answers, your testimony, the work that you're doing with the pro-

gram.
And thank you. Madam Chair.
Ms. Norton. Thank you, Mrs. Morella.
Has the board considered providing greater flexibility to partici-

pants to move their money from one fund to the other?
Mr. Mehle. Yes, it has, Ms. Norton. In fact, I alluded to that

when I talked about the Thriftline and the availability of the
Thriftline to make interfund transfers.

Ms. Norton. Are there costs associated with this either to the
fund or to the party?
Mr. Mehle. There are not costs charged individually to the par-

ticipant. There are development costs, which have been incurred al-

ready, with making the transfers via telephone for the so-called

voice response script and the programming at the National Finance
Center. Generally speaking, the costs to accomplish this are not
great.

Ms. Norton. Are you satisfied that there's enough flexibility to

move?
Mr. Mehle. I am satisfied currently that there's enough. We're

going to examine the question of more frequent permitted moves in

connection with the third party review.

We examined this in the past and increased the number of

moves. When we first began, only two moves were permitted. And
they were only permitted in connection with the open seasons,

which were scheduled at the specific times of year that they still

are.

The board, while I was the Chairman and Frank Cavanaugh was
the Executive Director, addressed the question of increased num-
bers of moves, and we decided that four times per year was an ap-
propriate increase, and that is without regard to the open season
restriction.

But we're going to take a look at, increasing them yet further as
we go into the third-party review.
Ms. Norton. I think that is action well taken, particularly when

you consider how similar funds in the private sector are moving.
Mr. Mehle. Yes.
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Ms. Norton. I wonder if you have considered a fund that invests

exclusively in socially responsible investment.

Mr. Mehle. We have considered it. We first did so in May 1993

in a formal fashion. In May 1993, we determined as a board that

there were two candidates, as I have described, the small capital-

ization stock index fund and the international fund. At the same
time we addressed the question of social investing because it had

gotten a certain amount of publicity.

We concluded, however, that, because of the statute, we were re-

stricted and could not suggest any kinds of funds that would ad-

dress any particular social issues or problem areas as perceived by

some. We don't fmd that, as I have said, that this was particularly

a favored approach in the legislative history of FERSA.
I have a couple of brief quotes from the conference report that

I think bear on fiduciary obligations, "The board members and

board employees are subject to strict fiduciary rules. They must in-

vest the money and manage the funds solely for the benefit of the

participants. A breach of these responsibilities would make the fi-

duciary civilly and criminally liable." That caught our attention, I

might add to you.

The further relevant statements here speak of the following,

"The structure of the funds themselves"—and these are the three

funds that Congress enacted
—

"prevents political manipulation."

The Government securities fund is addressed. The fixed-income

fund is addressed. And the C fund, or equity fund, is addressed.

And in that regard, the remark is made "The board would have

no knowledge of the specific investments." This presumably was a

desirable result from the point of view of the draftsmen of the stat-

ute.

Ms. Norton. I was interested in Mr. Sombrotto, actually. His

testimony actually mentioned the desire to have the contribution

raised to 15 percent of employee's salary. I wonder what effect on

retirement income an increased contribution would have to FERS
and to CSRS employees.
Mr. Mehle. Yes. Well, right now the maximum available salary

or percentage of salary would be 15 percent. A FERS employee

might contribute 10 percent of his or her own money and receive

a 5-percent match. The 5-percent match is received when you con-

tribute 5 percent of your own salary.

If an employee were permitted to invest not 10 percent of his

own salary but 15, the arithmetic of all of that should simply work
into a one-third increase in the balance on account at the end of

the same period, because a permitted increase of one's own invest-

ment from 10 percent to 15 percent represents a one-third increase;

that is to say, from 15 to 20 percent. A 5-percentage point increase

would be a one-third increase in the amount investable now, which

should result in a balance on account at the end of the period one-

third higher than otherwise would be the case.

Ms. Norton. Is there any reason not to do that?

Mr. Mehle. That you should invest 15 percent?

Ms. Norton. Is there any reason why a 15 percent limit should

not be?
Mr. Mehle. What I can say is that when the plan was developed,

there was a great deal of discussion about the concept of replace-
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merit income. And there was a conclusion drawn at the time, as I

understand it, that the amount that an employee would have to in-

vest in order to get the appropriate replacement income upon re-

tirement was 10 percent.

Now, we, as I say, don't address benefit levels, but there is no
doubt in my mind that the more somebody is able to save, the bet-

ter position such person is in, because of the taix benefits in this

plan. Your contribution is deducted from your paycheck, you don't

declare it as income, and the earnings on it are tax free. So I can
say that it's clearly a benefit.

There are costs to the Government associated with increased tax-

deferred contributions because there's a tax loss.

Ms. Norton. Yes. That, it seems to me, is the only down side,

that it is at least readily apparent. On the other hand, over and
over again we're told that Americans don't save and Americans
should save more and "Why don't they save more?" Here we have
a representative of a large union saying why people would like to

save more but they can't. In a real sense, somebody one day has
to sit down and figure out whether or not the cost to the Govern-
ment is the same, more, or less than would be picked up otherwise
if these employees did not save this amount.
Mr. Mehle. Yes.

Ms. Norton. I think we're doing a rather simple kind of cost-

benefit analysis when we only look to the loss of tax revenue in the
immediate time frame and not look at some other model perhaps
that might tell us more about the cost-benefit. At least we ought
to try to find out.

Before Mrs. Morella goes to vote, she would like to ask a ques-
tion.

Mrs. Morella. Madam Chair just reminded me of it. You know
the 25 percent who do not belong to the problem, are they in the

lower income? Has any survey been done about where they're lo-

cated?
Mr. Mehle. Yes. We have demographics of that group. They are

t3T)ically the people who are paid less

Mrs. Morella. Who are paid less.

Mr. Mehle [continuing]. And presumably have more immediate
needs for their money. At least many of them might see it that

way. But they are typically in the lower-paid group. That's right.

Mrs. Morella. And that may be where more work needs to be
done in terms of the kinds of benefits.

Mr. Mehle. They're also tjrpically newer employees.
Mrs. Morella. Thank you.
Mr. Mehle. We find that, after employees have been in a couple

of years, they are much more inclined to contribute. Now, I want
to note that our participation rate has been going up without cease.

And in that regard, I expect that it will probably continue to go up.

We have never had an open season when it hasn't gone up. Last
year it went up 5 percentage points virtually across the board.

Mrs. Morella. And the yield is much better than the form I got,

which is I wondered why our figures didn't jive. Mine says May
1991.

Mr. Mehle. I see.
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Ms. Norton. I don't get to vote on conference reports as a dele-

gate. Though I vote on most things, I don't get to vote on these.

So I don't know whether I should be happy or not. I haven't quite

figured that out. At least the hearing doesn't get held up.

Could I ask you if the thrift fund is being invested in any finan-

cial derivatives?

Mr. Mehle. Yes, it is in this sense. The C fund, which is man-

aged by Wells Fargo, has a constant flow of cash contributions into

it, not only from payroll, but also from dividends of the 500 stocks

that are part of the S&P 500.

Those dividends are used in some cases, but no more than 2 per-

cent of the total account balance in Wells' equity index fund, to buy

S&P 500 futures, which is simply effective to get the dividends in-

vested more quickly than they otherwise would be in the very in-

strument that the C fund represents, that is, the Standard and

Poor's 500 index.

The C fund also has what is called a stock loan program. I call

it the C fund, but it's really the Wells equity index fund that the

C fund holds units in. The stock

Ms. Norton. How risky is the financial derivative investment?

Mr. Mehle. How risky is it?

Ms. Norton. Yes.

Mr. Mehle. Well, in this instance, it's just not risky at all if

you're talking about purchase of the S&P 500 futures. I mean, per-

haps a way to look at it—I know a great deal has been made of

derivatives and riskiness—is to think about wheat futures or grain

futures or other commodities futures. The^re often bought by con-

sumers of the very commodity in question because they know that

they're going to need the commodity.
So those people are doing nothing more than buying for future

delivery. The problem arises when somebody buys a future who
doesn't need the underlying commodity. He's a pure speculator. So

if you buy a wheat future and it turns out that the value of the

future goes down, you are not just as happy to have all of the

wheat delivered to your front door.

In our case, however, we are like the consumer of wheat, the

party that would buy the wheat future to use it to make bread or

cereal or something of the kind.

When Wells buys the S&P 500 future, it eventually turns into,

if you like, the S&P 500 stocks. I see no risk in that whatsoever.

Ms. Norton. The Department of Labor, of course, has identified

some problems associated with your use of the National Finance

Center. In light of the outdated resources that are cited by the De-

partment of Labor, have you considered using another entity to

perform the functions that you now depend upon the National Fi-

nance Center to do?
Mr. Mehle. Well, we have. And, in fact, we studied that very

question in 1992. We had a fairly extensive study done by a com-

pany called Hewitt Associates of the advisability of retaining the

services of another recordkeeper than the National Finance Center.

We also asked Hewitt Associates to examine the desirability of re-

taining the National Finance Center as a recordkeeper.

They completed that formal study and rendered it to the board.

And it had ranked alternatives. The top two ranked alternatives
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were to stay at the National Finance Center. The first ranked al-

ternative was to stay at the National Finance Center and use the

same system that the National Finance Center was currently oper-

ating. The second ranked alternative was to stay at the National
Finance Center with a new or different system fi"om the one the

National Finance Center was employing. The third ranked alter-

native was to go elsewhere.
The board concluded upon that study that prudence and the best

interests of the participants and beneficiaries called for us to con-

tinue to use the services of the National Finance Center.

Now, this was in late 1992. Since 1992 we have had a number
of legislative changes mandated, and we have different service lev-

els that we are considering, among them the daily valuation, which
I mentioned. The third-party review is going to look into the sys-

tems of the National Finance Center. Our notion is that the review

will tell us a lot about the National Finance Center's systems and
the desirability of any change to them.
But I want to say I think the National Finance Center has done

a terrific job. We have been really quite rapidly changing, and we
have been growing very rapidly, too.

While they have had some problems, I think that we have identi-

fied them, and the Labor Department and we and the National Fi-

nance Center I believe are all of the same view, and we're all work-
ing to the end of solving them.
The National Finance Center is low cost. It's low cost because it

is the Government. That is to say, we are not paying a profit-

making venture to service these activities.

Their service levels as they represent us uniformly get good re-

views. That is, when participants call the National Finance Center
to obtain services, we study their critiques of the services, and the

National Finance Center gets very good reviews about their levels

of service from participants.

The question of their computer systems development and mainte-

nance, which is fairly technical, important but fairly technical, is

one that we've focused on a lot. And the third party review is in-

tended to address that and to yield to the board, I hope sometime
in mid- 1995, suggestions about our approaches.
Ms. Norton. I want to thank you very much, Mr. Mehle, for very

good testimony that helps us very much in our oversight respon-

sibilities. Thank you very much.
Mr. Mehle. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Ms. Norton. We have some further questions for you, but we

would like to have them submitted for the record.

Mr. Mehle. Yes. Thank you.

[The information referred to follows:]

Response to Written Questions Submitted by Hon. Eleanor Holmes Norton
TO Roger W. Mehle

1. Question. What are the terms of the Board members appointed by the Presi-

dent?
Answer. When the members were first confirmed in 1988, they were appointed to

staggered terms of two, three, and four years. Thereafter, the terms were (and are)

four years each. (The actual length of a member's incumbency depends on what por-

tion of a term he/she serves as well as the length of time, if any, he/she serves in

a hold-over capacity.)
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2. Question. How, if at all, does the Thrift Plan compare with private sector de-

fined contribution plans?
., . , , .

Answer The Thrift Savings Plan (TSP) is a defined contnbution plan created by

the Federal Employees' Retirement System Act of 1986 (FERSA) estabUshing the

Federal Employees^ Retirement System (FERS). It is similar in design to private

sector 401(k) plans. Comparisons to private sector plans, however, must be made in

the context of the FERS package and its legislative histonr.

FERS consists of three separate components: the FERS Basic Annuity, Social Se-

curity, and the TSP. In developing FERS as a successor to the Civil Service Retire-

ment System (CSRS), Congress intended that employees covered by FERS be able

to receive retirement benefits comparable to those provided by CSRS. For most em-

ployees, the benefits derived from the FERS Basic Annuity and Social Security

alone do not meet this goal. However, the inclusion of the TSP (which is a voluntary

defined contribution plan) an integral part of the retirement benefits package for

FERS employees makes possible benefits comparable to those under CSRS. Without

participation in the TSP, FERS employees usually would not have retirement bene-

fits comparable to those offered under CSRS because the Social Security benefit usu-

ally does not make up the difference between the formula used to compute the

FERS Basic Annuity and the formula used to compute the CSRS annuity.

FERSA provides for an Agencv Automatic Contribution equal to one percent of

basic pay each pay period as well as Agency Matching Contributions on up to five

percent of basic pay. The TSP matching arrangements-dollar for dollar for the first

three percent of pay contributed and 50 cents on the dollar for the next two percent

of pay—was agreed to afl«r hearings and much discussion. The Comptroller General

testified that a higher matching rate for initial contributions would "tend to make
it more attractive to lower-paid people." The most recent TSP statistics show that

five out of six FERS employees contributing one percent to three percent of basic

pay earn less than $35,000 per year.
, . , u

Employer matching arrangements vary among private sector plans, which have

been changing substantially in recent years. In this regard, a 1991 Bankers Trust

survey found that approximately half of surveyed plans matched at a rate in excess

of 50 percent, nearly double the proportion of plans doing so five years before.

In terms of participation rate, in 1993 we surveyed 10 large corporate 401(k)

plans and found that participation ranged from a low of 55 percent to a high of 86

percent, which is consistent with the range of TSP participation in the Federal de-

partments and major agencies. It must be noted, however, that benefit levels varied

among these plans and, for this and other reasons, direct comparisons with the TSP
may not be possible.

3. Question. In the last open season, what percent of newly eUgible employees

chose to enroll in the program?
Answer. Our preliminary results show that 44 percent of the FERS employees

who first became eligible to make an election in the open season ending July 31,

1994 (the July 1994 class), began contributing to the TSP at that time. The Board's

"Analysis of Thrift Savings Plan Participant Demographics," which is updated annu-

ally, provides historical data regarding this initial rate of participation for newly eU-

gible employees. The July 1993 class had an initial participation rate of 44 percent.

The July 1992 class of new entrants had an initial participation rate of 43 percent.

This compares with initial participation rates of 37 percent for the July 1991 class,

32 percent for the July 1990 class, 27 percent for the July 1989 class, and 25 per-

cent for the July 1988 class, thus, we have noted an increase in the initial rate of

participation over time. (See attached graph, FERS Participation Rates by Class and

Number of Years in Plan.)

4. Question. Could you explain what factors contribute to the administrative ex-

penses the Plan incurs each year?
Answer. The Board's budgeted expenses for fiscal year 1995 total $39.7 million.

Our largest expense relates to systems development, recordkeeping, and participant

support services by the National Finance Center (the Board's recordkeeper), which

are estimated at $24.2 million. The next largest items are salaries and benefits for

Board personnel at $6.8 million. The printing budget at $3.2 million, rent at $1.3

million, and asset management at $1.2 million comprise the other significant ex-

penses.
Due to the continuing increase in the rate of participation and growth in the num-

ber of accounts being maintained, I expect the administrative expenses will continue

to grow on an absolute basis. Despite this growth, however, I am pleased to note

that our overall net expense ratio, which is the ratio of administrative expenses

(aft«r forfeitures) to invested assets, has continued to decUne to an extremely low

.12 percent, or 12 basis points, in 1993. For funds invested in the C or F Funds,

the 1993 expense ratios were 13 and 14 basis points, respectively. Thus, the 1993
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net investment return to participants was reduced only between $1.20 and $1.40 for

every $1,000 of account balance. By comparison, in an October 3, 1994, article in

the publication, Pension and Investments, the typical total fee for public defined con-

tribution plans was reportedly $20 per $1,000 of account balance.
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5. Question. What suggestions do you have for improving the dissemination of in-

formation to federal and postal employees about the program in order to increase

participation?
Answer. In general, the agencies are doing a very good job of disseminating infor-

mation about iJie TSP. In 1989, we studied how materials are distributed to and
within employing agencies as well as the usefulness of those materials. At that time,

we found that most agency sites received the materials on time, and that the major-

ity received adequate suppUes, although some agencies experienced difficulties with

their internal distribution systems. Since 1989, we have revised and routinized the

distribution system, and the feedback from the agencies and participants indicates

that the educational materials are being regularly provided to employees.
We have also expanded our training for agency personnel, payroll, and adminis-

trative staff who provide counseUng and other services to employees. Next year, we
plan to conduct another study similar to the 1989 study and to develop further sug-

gestions for information dissemination therefrom.

6. Question. Why doesn't the Board more actively encourage employees to partici-

pate in the program?
Answer. We view our mission as ensuring that aU eligible Federal and Postal em-

ployees have the educational materials necessary to understand the benefits of vol-

untary participation in Ae TSP and thus to make informed decisions about their

participation. To accompUsh our mission, we communicate with employees primarily

through thefr employing agencies, but we also communicate with them directly. In

addition to the extensive written materials discussed at the hearing, the Board has
produced an animated video, which is also available in open-captioned format for

hearing-impaired employees, and Board staff conduct employee briefings around the

country as discussed in response to Question 7 below.

As discussed at the hearing, the TSP Highlights is our semiannual newsletter,

which is mailed with the Participant Statements directly to every FERS (and every
participating CSRS) employee. Each issue of the Highhghts provides timely informa-
tion to participants on matters relating to the Plan, with a particular focus on in-

vestments.
From time to time, we also enclose specially developed leaflets with the Partici-

pant Statements on noncontributing FERS employees to explain the importance of

starting to contribute early in one's career. Further, we have developed materials

targeted to new employees: we mail a welcome letter directly to every newly eUgible

Federal employee, and enclose the TSP At A Glance for their use.

We believe tiie current very high overall FERS participation rate of nearly 76 per-

cent is an indication of the effectiveness of our communications.
7. Question. Has the Board or any other entity conducted any studies to determine

how to improve employee participation?

Have any comparisons been done of the participation rates at the various agen-

cies? If so, what are these differences and why do you think they exist?

Answer. As part of the 1989 study noted above, the Board interviewed 41 person-

nel specialists at 23 sites who were employed by nine difference agencies ranging
from very large to small. In addition, in 1988 and 1990, we siu^eyed groups of Fed-
eral and Postal employees. The information gathered indicated that employees had
a nvunber of reasons for not contributing. Some pairticipants felt that they couldn't

afford it, considered themselves too young, didn't understand how the TSP related

to their Government retirement benefits, or feared that investments were risky.

Some CSRS employees indicated that they did not participate because at that time
they could not invest in the Common Stock Index Investment (C) Fund and the

Fixed Income Index Investment (F) Fund or they preferred other investments.

Congress addressed the last issue when it approved legislation in 1990 removing
TSP investment restrictions. Additionally, the Board has developed educational ma-
terials addressing each of the concerns noted.

As noted in my prepared testimony, the TSP has experienced its fifteenth consecu-

tive semiannual increase in the rate of participation by employees contributing their

own ftinds. When our study was issued in 1989, FERS participation stood at 50.7

percent; as of September 1994, it stands at 75.8 percent.

A variation in participation rates among major agencies continues to exist. Al-

though eight major agencies now have FERS participation rates in excess of 80 per-

cent, fourteen agencies are between 71 and 79 percent, and one major agency stands

at 65 percent. While all major agencies have shown improvement in their rates of

participation, we are not able to explain conclusively why employees at different

agencies exhibit different behavior in their participation. It is apparent, however,
that agencies with more highly compensated employees on average—who are more
disposed to save a portion of their incomes—tend to have higher rates of participa-

tion.
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We will continue to work with the agencies regarding their employees' participa-

tion, including sharing different approaches to employee education through the net-

work of agency representatives. In this regard, I intend to continue the practice of

contacting the heads of agencies and departments twice yearly to share TSP partici-

pation information and other news. In general, I feel that the agencies have done

an outstanding job of providing materials and otherwise educating employees on the

benefits of participation in the TSP.
8. Question. What kind of training do personnel officers at the agencies receive

from the Thrift Board to educate its employees about the program?

Answer. The Board offers three basic courses for agency personnel, payroll, and

administrative staff representatives: a two-day Overview of the Thrift Savings Plan;

a one-and-a-half-day Investments: Options and Operations course; and a one-day

Withdrawal Program class. All three classes are designed to increase agency rep-

resentatives' understanding of the TSP and their responsibilities in its administra-

tion, including the education of employees. In addition, at agency request, the Board

provides briefings to employees about the benefits of the TSP and its importance

to their retirement.
The Overview class is held regularly at the Board, the National Finance Center,

and on-site at agency request. Tlie Withdrawal class is held both at the Board and

on-site. The Investments class is only offered in Washington, D.C. Although there

is no cost for the training, agencies pay the instructor's travel and per diem for on-

site COUJ*SG.

In 1993, the Board provided 260 training sessions: 89 classes for agency rep-

resentatives and 171 briefings for groups of employees. In 1994, we currently have

263 classes scheduled (82 agency representative sessions and 181 employee brief-

ings). By the end of 1994, we anticipate having conducted over 1,100 sessions since

the beginning of the TSP. In addition, in 1995, we plan to introduce at least one

new course designed specifically to assist payroll offices in their administration of

the TSP.
9. Question. How are the functions of the National Finance Center different or

simpUfied by the standardization of withdrawal options legislation contained in the

buyout bill?

Answer. The benefits of the simplification legislation for the National Finance

Center are similar to those which will be experienced bv employees themselves. The
legislation standardized the rules governing withdrawals so that all employees have

the same withdrawal options as well as ttie option of leaving their money in the

TSP. The first result of the standardization is that the confusion about employee

eligibility for the various withdrawal options will be eliminated. Agency counseling

will thus be simplified, and employees should be able to understand their choices

more easily. This will result in fewer calls to the TSP Service Office for initial as-

sistance in making a withdrawal election or in correcting a choice made based on

a misunderstanding of withdrawal option eligibility.

Further, although the fact of separation must still be reported by the employing

agencies, the National Finance Center will no longer be dependent upon the agen-

cies for retirement eligibility information (which now dictates the withdrawal op-

tions available to participants) before a withdrawal can be processed. Thus, the TSP
Service Office representatives will be better able to provide more authoritative infor-

mation to participants when they do call. The standardization further eliminates the

delays which currently result when agencies submit conflicting retirement eligibility

information (or changes in information) which now must be reconciled before dis-

bursement.
The legislative change also enables the Board to decrease significantly the number

of withdrawal forms from six to one basic withdrawal form (which includes transfer

information), with a supplemental form for a waiver of spouse requirements. The
reduction in the number of forms should both simplify and expedite processing of

the withdrawals by the National Finance Center.

10. Question. What are the terms and conditions of the various procurement con-

tracts discussed in your testimony?
Specifically, how long have you had the contracts with Wells Fargo and MetLife?

Answer. In my testimony, I noted the Board's statutory obligation to engage a

qualified public accountant for an annual audit of the TSP on the basis of Generally

Accepted Accounting Principles. The current contractor is Arthur Andersen & Co.

The contract was awarded afl«r pubUcation of requirements in the Commerce Busi-

ness Daily (CBD) and solicitation via a request for proposals (RFP). The base period

for the current contract is three years with two one-year renewal options through

September 30, 1998.

I also noted in my statement the current procurement action regarding a third-

party review of the recordkeeping system. This follows our earlier analyses con-
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ducted in 1991 and 1992. Although an award has not yet been made, we have also
followed the competitive procedures of the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) in
this action.

The Board has Interagency Agreements with the NFC (further discussed below
in response to Question 11) and UNICOR (Federal Prison Industries). The UNICOR
agreement is to provide the Board with printing, remote warehousing, and distribu-

tion services. This agreement is reviewed and approved annually.
Additionally, we have engaged the services of contractors for a number of smaller

projects, including enhancement of the TSP Voice Response System, creative and
production work regarding the TSP video, and for TSP posters. These actions have
been completed in accordance with the FAR and were competitive. The actions were
pubhshed in the CBD, when appropriate, and RFPs were issued for contract actions
or Requests for Quotations for small projects.

With regard to your more specific question, the Board currently has a Master In-
surance Contract Agreement with Metropolitan Life Insurance Company of New
York. The base term of the contract is three years, with an option exercised by the
Board to extend for an additional two years through 1995. Requirements were pub-
lished in the CBD in July 1990; the RFP was issued on August 22, 1990; proposals
were considered; and the contract was awarded on December 31, 1990.
The Board's first annuity contract was also awarded competitively to Metropolitan

Life. The base term of that contract was one year beginning January 1, 1988, with
two one-year options, through December 31, 1990, that were exercised by the Board.
Current contracts for C and F Fund investments were competitively awarded to

Wells Fargo Institutional Trust Company on December 19, 1990. The base periods
for those contracts are three years beginning January 1, 1991, and each contract
contains a two-year option which has been exercised by the Board. Requirements
were published in the CBD on June 5, 1990; RFPs for each Fund were issued on
August 6, 1990; proposals were considered; and the contracts were awarded on De-
cember 19, 1990.
The Board's initial contracts regarding C and F Fund investments were also

awarded competitively to Wells Fargo Institutional Trust Company. The base peri-

ods for those contracts were January 1, 1988, through March 31, 1989, with options
to extend through December 31, 1990.

11. Question. Could you please explain the arrangement that the Thrift Board has
with the National Finance Center?
Answer. The National Finance Center is part of the United States Department

of Agriculture, Office of the Chief Financial Officer, Office of Finance and Manage-
ment (USDA/OFM). On November 21, 1986, the USDA and the Board executed a
Memorandum of Understanding relating to the development and operation of a rec-

ordkeeping system for the TSP. Subsequently, the Board has entered into Inter-

agency Agreements for each fiscal year. These annual Interagency Agreements re-

flect expanded roles and responsibilities as well as provide detailed billing terms.
The NFC currently provides systems development, recordkeeping, and participant
support services for the Board.

12. Question. What, if any, contact does the Thrift Board or any other Thrift em-
ployee have with the companies whose stock is purchased by plan enroUees?
Answer. The TSP's C Fund invests in the Wells Fargo Equity Index Fund which

holds the stocks of all companies in the Standard & Poor's 500 stock index. The
Board has no contacts with these companies. The C Fund owns units of the Equity
Index Fund and is not the direct holder of each company's shares. (It should be
noted, however, that the investment returns to C Fund participants are no different

from those that would be earned if the C Fund held the shares directly.)

FERSA provides that the voting rights associated with the ownership of securities

by the Thrift Savings Fund may not be exercised by the Board, other Government
agencies, the Executive Director, a Federal employee, a Member of Congress, a
former Federal employee or a former Member of Congress (5 U.S.C. § 8438(g)). WeUs
Fargo has a fiduciary responsibility to vote company proxies solely in the interest

of TSP participants and beneficiaries. Although Board staff" reviews Wells Fargo's
proxy voting policies for reasonableness, we do not attempt to influence company
policies or practices directly or through Wells Fargo.

13. Question. Has the Thrift Plan ever made an error that affected the balance
of a participant's account? If so, what was the outcome?
What recourse do plan participants have if the Board causes an error in their ac-

counts?
Answer. Errors have occurred during the administration of the Thrift Savings

Plan, and the Board has issued regulations governing their correction. These regula-
tions, found at 5 CFR Part 1605, relate to errors committed either by employing
agencies or by the Board. In addition, the Board has issued regulations requiring
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the payment of lost earnings in certain cases as authorized by Public Law 101-335.

These regulations are found at 5 CFR Part 1606. The procedures established are

routinely used to correct Board and agency errors.

In sum, the error correction and lost earnings provisions are intended to niake

a participant whole in the case of an administrative error subject to certain specified

de minimis considerations. Both the error correction and lost earnings regulations

specify the claims procedure to be followed by employees seeking recourse.

Ms. Norton. I'd like to call now Mr. Alan Lebowitz, Deputy As-

sistant Secretary for Program Operations, Pension and Welfare

Benefits Administration, U.S. Department of Labor. Yes, Mr.

Lebowitz.

STATEMENT OF ALAN LEBOWITZ, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY FOR PROGRAM OPERATIONS, PENSION AND WEL-
FARE BENEFITS ADMINISTRATION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
LABOR
Mr. Lebowitz. Good morning, Madam Chair and members of the

subcommittee. I am pleased to appear before you today to testify

on the Federal Employee Retirement System and the Labor De-

partment's activities in this area.

My name is Alan Lebowitz. I am the Deputy Assistant Secretary

for Program Operations for the Pension and Welfare Benefits Ad-
ministration. Accompanjdng me is Ian Dingwall, Chief Accountant

for the Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration.

Before describing our specific activities, I would like to provide

you with some background information about the Federal Employ-
ees Retirement System. As you know. Federal workers hired on or

before January 1, 1984, are eligible to participate in the Civil Serv-

ice Retirement System. Federal workers hired after that date may
only participate in the Federal Employees Retirement System cre-

ated by Congress as part of the Federal Employees Retirement Sys-

tem Act of 1986, referred to as FERSA. In a related change. Fed-

eral workers hired after January 1, 1984, are covered by Social Se-

curity benefits and are subject to Social Security payroll taxes.

As a result, newer workers covered by the Federal Employees Re-

tirement System can expect to receive retirement benefits from

three different sources: first, the Social Security System; second, an
annuity based on years of service and final pay that is similar to

but less generous than the Civil Service Retirement System; and,

third, a thrift savings plan that allows workers to accumulate tax-

deferred savings.

Because the Labor Department's formal responsibilities are lim-

ited to the thrift savings plan, I will focus my remarks on this plan.

Emplo5dng agencies contribute 1 percent of pay to an individual ac-

count for each worker covered by the Federal Employees Retire-

ment System.
In addition, covered workers can choose to make pre-tax em-

ployee contributions that are matched by employer contributions

up to certain limits. These contributions are remitted to the thrift

savings plan and invested pursuant to workers' directions in three

separate funds, known collectively as the thrift savings plan.

Since its inception 8 years ago, the thrift savings plan has grown
into a large, complex system. For example, there are currently

more than 2 million participants in the thrift savings plan. The
number of participant loans and withdrawal disbursements has in-
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creased from about 50,000 in 1988 to an estimated 145,000 in 1993.

Total inquiries have increased from about 150,000 in 1989 to

440,000 in 1993. The cumulative number of transactions processed

for the plan has increased from about 27 million in 1987 to 470
million in 1993. The number of transactions is increasing by about
10 million per month. The number of computer software production

programs related to the thrift savings plan has increased from less

than 200 in 1987 to approximately 1,350 in 1993, with over a mil-

lion lines of software code.

To ensure the integrity of the thrift savings plan, the Federal

Employees Retirement System Act established strict rules for fidu-

ciary responsibility, prohibited transactions, and bonding require-

ments. These rules require that activities affecting the thrift sav-

ings plan must be solely in the interest of its participants and
beneficiaries.

Similar rules govern employee pension and welfare plans in the

private sector under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act
of 1974, which the Labor Department also administers.

The Labor Department has issued a number of regulations to im-

plement the thrift savings plan under the Federal Employees Re-

tirement System. In addition, we are charged with the establish-

ment and maintenance of an audit program to determine the level

of compliance with the fiduciary requirements of the Federal Em-
ployees Retirement System.
The thrift savings plan's fiduciaries include the five members of

the Federal Retirement Thrift Investment Board, the Executive Di-

rector appointed by the Board, and any person with discretionary

authority or control over the assets of the thrift savings fund. The
Director of Central Intelligence also serves as fiduciary of the thrift

savings plan system that is maintained separately for CIA employ-
ees.

The Labor Department's program for fiduciary compliance audits

of the thrift savings plan is designed to determine: one, whether
the plan's fiduciaries are acquiring, protecting, and using plan re-

sources prudently, efficiently, and solely in the interest of partici-

pants and beneficiaries; two, whether the fiduciaries have complied

with FERSA and applicable laws and regulations; three, whether
the desired results or benefits established by FERSA are being

achieved; four, whether the plan program activities, functions, and
organization are cost-effective and efficient; and, five, whether the

department's previous plan compliance and control audit rec-

ommendations have been adequately acted upon.

From the Federal workers' point of view, the Labor Department's
fiduciary oversight program assures that their retirement assets

are properly protected. Our program also provides the opportunity

for better net earnings by recommending enhancements to plan op-

erations that can reduce the thrift savings plan's administrative ex-

penses.
Compliance audits are carried out under contract by an inde-

pendent public accounting firm, currently KPMG Peat Marwick.
The auditors follow a strategic fiduciary oversight program devel-

oped by the Labor Department which uses detailed guides to test

for compliance. These audit program guides cover all significant

plan activities, including the Thrift Investment Board's policy for-
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mulation and administration, recordkeeping functions handled by
the Agriculture Department's National Finance Center, functions of

Federal agencies related to contributions and employee participa-

tion programs, and the CIA's separate system for its employees.
The Labor Department's fiduciary oversight program also in-

cludes on-site reviews of service providers for the thrift savings
fund. These reviews include the U.S. Department of Treasury with
respect to the Government securities fund, the Wells Fargo Bank
with respect to the common stock fund and the fixed-income fund,
and the Metropolitan Life Insurance Co. with respect to the pur-
chase and distribution of thrift savings plan annuity contracts.

At the conclusion of each of the fiduciary compliance reviews, an
audit report is issued by the department for formal response by the
Executive Director on behalf of the Thrift Investment Board. The
Labor Department's representative and its contract auditor meet
with the board members once a year to present the department's
future compliance audit schedule, to highlight significant issues
from the preceding audit cycle, and to answer board members'
questions.

Overall the results of our compliance reviews have been encour-
aging. Several concerns, however, have been identified by our con-
tractor, Peat Marwick, which have been called to the attention of
the Thrift Investment Board, the National Finance Center, and the
Agriculture Department.

Specifically the problems identified relate to project manage-
ment, systems development, and the management control process,
both at the National Finance Center and at the Federal Retirement
Thrift Investment Board.
The audit, the report of which is currently in draft form, found

that the National Finance Center has not kept pace with the
growth of thrift savings plan system projects, change backlog, and
development and maintenance staffing levels. The audit further
found that these critical processes are outdated and ineffective for

the present recordkeeping environment and accordingly subject the
system to an increased level of risk regarding software and data in-

tegrity.

Current software development and change control practices do
not provide adequate assurance that all thrift savings plan modi-
fications are subject to comprehensive analysis, documentation, and
testing. Proper management control and software development pro-
cedures are critical to the integrity of the system's software and
data.

Expedited corrective actions have been recommended to improve
the quality of thrift savings plan application software and internal
management controls and bring it up to industry standards. In this
regard, it is recommended that the National Finance Center and
the Thrift Board executive management adopt a management ap-
proach that anticipates future needs and changes, stabilizes the
USDA's software development and maintenance environment, and
reduces production process, project management, and system devel-
opment risks.

Since the completion of the fieldwork related to this audit at the
National Finance Center in December 1993, senior management of
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the Thrift Board and the Agriculture Department have assured us
that they are committed to addressing these concerns and issues.

Due to the serious nature of our concerns, we are currently per-

forming a follow-up review at the National Finance Center—by
contract with Peat Marwick—to assess the actions taken thus far

to implement necessary industry standards. After this followup re-

view, we will issue a final report to the board on the effectiveness

of this commitment toward satisfactorily addressing the risk and
control issues that have been identified.

While we are working to address the specific concerns I have just

mentioned, I want to repeat that the overall results of our compli-

ance reviews of the thrift savings plan have been encouraging on
other fronts. There is a cooperative working relationship among the
Department of Labor, the contract auditors, the Federal Retire-

ment Thrift Investment Board, Federal agency payroll offices and
personnel offices, the U.S. Treasury, Wells Fargo, Metropolitan
Life, and the National Finance Center.
The level of fiduciary compliance with the requirements of the

Federal Employees Retirement System Act is satisfactory. The
thrift savings plan systems are processing dollars and data timely
and accurately, and the error rate among Federal employing agen-
cies is now less than 1 percent.

Underscoring the importance of achieving correction of these
problems is the fact that Federal employees are increasingly aware
of and participating in the thrift savings plan. Our calculations,

which are slightly different from the Thrift Board's, indicate that

72 percent of eligible employees are contributing to the plan. In

any event, it's a high percentage, 72 or 75 percent.

We will continue to monitor the progress of the thrift savings
plan as part of our ongoing responsibility. I can assure Federal
workers and your subcommittee that the Department is dedicated

to maintaining the security of the thrift; savings plan and to ensur-

ing that its funds are prudently managed for the exclusive benefit

and solely in the interest of participants and beneficiaries.

This concludes my prepared remarks. Thank you for the oppor-

tunity to testify before you today regarding this important matter.

We look forward to working with the members of this subcommit-
tee and the Thrift Investment Board in this endeavor.
Mr. Dingwall and I will be happy to answer any questions that

you may have.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Lebowitz follows:]

Prepared Statement of Alan Lebowitz, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Pro-
gram Operations, Pension and Welfare Benefits Administration, U.S. De-
partment OF Labor

Good morning Madame Chair and Members of the Subcommittee. I am pleased

to appear before you today to testify on the Federal Employee Retirement System
and the Labor Department's activities in this area. My name is Alan D. Lebowitz.

I am the Deputy Assistant Secretary for Program Operations for the Pension and
Welfare Benefits Administration, U.S. Department of Labor. Accompanying me is

Ian Dingwall, Chief Accountant for the Pension and Welfare Benefits Administra-

tion.

THE FEDERAL EMPLOYEES RETIREMENT SYSTEM

Before describing our specific activities, I would like to provide you with some
background information about the FederaJ Employees Retirement System. As you
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know, Federal workers hired on or before January 1, 1984 are eligible to participate

in the Civil Service Retirement System. Federal workers hired after that date may
only participate in the Federal Employees Retirement System created by Congress

as part of the Federal Employees Retirement System Act of 1986 (sometimes re-

ferred to as FERSA). In a related change, Federal workers hired after January 1,

1984 are covered by Social Secvuity benefits and are subject to Social Sectirity pay-

T*oll i'JIYPS

As a result, newer workers covered by the Federal Employees Retirement System

can expect to receive retirement benefits fi-om three different soiu-ces: first, the So-

cial Security system; second, an annuity based on years of service and final pay tiiat

is similar to, but less generous than, the Civil Service Retirement System; thu-d, a

Thrift Savings Plan that allows workers to accumulate tax-deferred savings.

THE THRIFT SAVINGS PLAN

Because the Labor Department's formal responsibilities are limited to the Thrift

Savings Plan, I will focus my remarks on this plan. Employing agencies contribute

one percent of pay to an individual account for each worker covered by the Federal

Employee Retirement System. In addition, covered workers can choose to make pre-

tax employee contributions that are matched by employer contributions up to cer-

tain limits. These contributions are remitted to the Thrift Savings Plan and invested

pursuant to workers' directions in three separate funds, known collectively as the

Thrift Savings Fund. ™ .„ „ . ™ i.

Since its inception eight years ago, the Thrift Savings Plan has grown into a

large, complex system. For example: mT.-fi.c- m
'fiiere are currently more than 2 million participants in the Thrift Savings Flan.

The number of participant loans and withdrawal disbursements has increased

from about 50,000 in 1988 to an estimated 145,000 in 1993.

Total inquiries have increased fi-om about 150,000 in 1989 to 440,000 in 1993.

The cumulative number of transactions processed for the Plan has increased fi-om

about 27 million in 1987 to 470 million in 1993. The number of transactions is in-

creasing by about 10 million per month.
, mi. •/». o

The number of computer software production programs related to the Thrift hav-

ings Plan has increased fix)m less than 200 in 1987 to approximately 1,350 in 1993,

with over a miUion Unes of software code.
.

To ensure the integrity of the Thrift Savings Plan, the Federal Employee Retire-

ment System Act established strict rules for fiduciary responsibility, prohibited

transactions, and bonding requirements. These rules require that activities affecting

the Thrift Savings Plan must be solely in the interest of its participants and bene-

ficiaries. Similar rules govern employee pension and welfare plans in the private

sector under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, which the

Labor Department also administers.

The Labor Department has issued a number of regulations to implement the

Thrift Savings Plan under the Federal Employee Retirement System. In addition,

we are charged with the establishment and maintenance of an audit program to de-

termine the level of compliance with the fiduciary reqviirements of the Federal Em-
ployee Retirement System. The Thrift Savings Plan's fiduciaries include the five

members of the Federal Retirement Thrift Investment Board; the Executive Director

appointed by the Board; and any person with discretionary authority or control over

the assets of the Thrift Savings Fund. The Director of Central Intelligence also

serves as fiduciary of the Thrift Savings Plan system that is maintained separately

for CIA employees.

THE THRIFT SAVINGS PLAN AUDIT PROGRAM

The Labor Department's program for fiduciary compliance audits of the Thrift

Savings Plan is designed to determine: (1) whether the plan's fiduciaries are acquir-

ing, protecting, and using plan resources prudently, efficiently, and solely in the in-

terest of participants and beneficiaries; (2) whether the fiduciaries have complied

with FERSA and applicable laws and regulations; (3) whether the desired results

or benefits estabUshed by FERSA are being achieved; (4) whether the plan program

activities, functions, and organization are cost effective and efficient; and (5) wheth-

er the Department's previous plan compliance and control audit recommendations

have been adequately acted upon.
From the Federal workers' point of view, the Labor Department's fiduciary over-

sight program assures that their retirement assets are properly protected. Our pro-

gram also provides the opportunity for better net earnings by recommending en-

hancements to plan operations that can reduce the Thrift Savings Plan's adminis-

trative expenses.
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The compliance audits are carried out under contract by an independent public

accounting firm, currently KPMG Peat-Marwick. The auditors follow a strategic fi-

duciary oversight program developed by the Labor Department which uses detailed

guides to test for compUance. These audit program guides cover all significant Plan

activities, includings the Thrift Investment Board's policy formulation and adminis-

tration; record keeping functions handled by the Agriculture Department's National

Finance Center; functions of Federal agencies related to contributions and employee

participation programs; and the CIA's separate system for its employees.

The Labor Department's fiduciary oversight program also includes on-site reviews

of service providers for the Thrift Savings Fund. These reviews include the U.S. De-

partment of Treasury, with respect to the government sectuities ftind; the Wells

Fargo Bank, with respect to the common stock fund and the fixed income fund; and
the Metropolitan Life Insurance Company, with respect to the purchase and dis-

tribution of Thrift Savings Plan annuity contracts.

At the conclusion of each of the fiduciary compliance reviews, an audit report is

issued by the Labor Department for formal response by the Executive Director on

behalf of the Thrift Investment Board. The Labor Department's representative and
its contract auditor meet with the Board members once a year to present the De-

partment's fiiture compliance audit schedule, to highlight significant issues fi-om the

preceding audit cycle, and to answer Board members' questions.

RESULT OF AUDITS

Overll, the results of oxir compUance reviews have been encouraging. Several con-

cerns, however, have been identified by our contractor, Peat-Marwick, which have

been called to the attention of the Thrift Investment Board, the National Finance

Center and the Agriculture Department. Specifically, the problems identified relate

to project management, systems development, and tiie management control process,

both at the National Finance Center and at the Federal Retirement Thrift Invest-

ment Board. The audit, the report of which is currently in draft form, found that

the National Finance Center has not kept pace with the growth of Thrift Savings

Plan system projects, change backlog, and development and maintenance staffing

levels. The audit fiirther found that these critical processes are outdated and ineffec-

tive for the present record keeping environment and accordingly subject the system

to an increased level of risk regarding software and data integrity.

- Current software development and change control practices do not provide ade-

quate assurance that aU Thrift Savings Plan modifications are subject to com-

prehensive analysis, docvunentation, and testing. Proper management control and
software development procedures are critical to the integrity of the system's soft-

ware and data.

Expedited corrective actions have been recommended so as to improve the Quality

of Thrift Saving Plan application software and internal management controls and
bring it up to industry standards. In this regard, it is recommended that the Na-
tional Finance Center and the Thrift Board executive management adopt a manage-
ment approach that anticipates future needs and changes, stabilizes the USDA's
software development and maintenance environment, and reduces production proc-

ess, project management, and systems development risks.

CURRENT STATUS

Since the completion of the fieldwork related to this audit at the National Finance

Center in December 1993, senior management of the Thrift Board and the Agri-

culture Department have assured us that they are committed to addressing these

issues. Due to iJie serious nature of our concerns, we are ciurently performing a fol-

low-up review at the National Finance Center, (by contract with Peat-Marwick) to

assess the actions taken thus far to implement necessary industry standards. After

this follow-up review, we will issue a final report to the Thrift Board on the effec-

tiveness of this commitment toward satisfactorily addressing the risk and control is-

sues that have been identified.

While we are working to address the specific concerns I have just mentioned, I

want to repeat that the overall results of our compliance reviews of the Thrift Sav-

ings Plan have been encouraging on other fronts. There is a cooperative working re-

lationship among the Department of Labor, the contract auditors, the Federal Re-

tirement Thrift Investment Board, Federal agency payroll and personnel offices, the

U.S. Treasury, Wells Fargo Bank, MetropoUtan Life, and the Agriculture Depart-

ment's National Finance Center. The level of fiduciary compliance with the require-

ments of the Federal Employee Retirement System Act is satisfactory. The Thrift

Savings Plan systems are processing dollars and data timely and accurately, and
the error rate among Federal employing agencies is now less than 1 percent.
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Underscoring the importance of achieving correction of these problems is the fact

that, Federal employees are increasingly aware of and participating in the Thrift

Savings Plan. 72 percent of all eligible employees are now contributing to the Thrift

Plan. We will continue to monitor the progress of the Thrift Savings Plan as part

of our ongoing responsibility. I can assure Federal workers and your Subcommittee

that the Department of Labor is dedicated to maintaining the security of the Thrift

Savings Plan to ensuring that its ftinds are prudently managed for the exclusive

benefit and solely in the interest of participants and their beneficiaries.

CONCLUSION

This concludes my prepared remarks. Thank you for the opportunity to testify be-

fore you today regarding this important matter. We look forward to working with

the members of this Subcommittee and the Thrift Investment Board in this endeav-

or, and I am happy to answer any questions you may have.

Ms. Norton. Thank you, Mr. Lebowitz.

Do you have enforcement power that would require the Thrift

Board and the National Finance Center to carry out your sugges-

tions or to consider any of the problems you identified?

Mr. Lebowitz. We do, Madam Chair. As originally enacted, the

remedies that the Department could seek in enforcement actions

were essentially the same as that which we have in connection

with private sector funds, which include a full range of legal and
equitable remedies, including money damages and injunctions.

Subsequently the act was amended to eliminate the money dam-
age remedy in connection with actions against the executive direc-

tor and members of the board. But we do have the ability to seek

injunctive relief against all fiduciaries and to seek monetary relief

for losses against fiduciaries other than the Board members and
the Executive Director.

We have not nor do we anticipate getting to that point in connec-

tion with our work here. As I said in my testimony, the members
of the Board and the Executive Director and the people at the Agri-

culture Department's National Finance Center have been very co-

operative over the years and continue to be cooperative. We have
a very open and positive attitude about identifying problems and
working together to correct them. So while the authority is there,

we don't anticipate the need to use it.

Ms. Norton. What's your view of adding a new investment fund
to the thrift plan?
Mr. Lebowitz. Our role, as you know, is in an oversight capacity.

We're really not charged with considering policy issues. That would
be a matter, obviously, for the Congress and the President.

What I can say is that the Board would clearly have to consider,

as fiduciaries would clearly have to consider, among other things,

the capacity of its systems to handle the additional transactions

and the additionsil recordkeeping that would necessarily become
their responsibility if additional investment options were offered.

That, it seems to me, in light of our audit findings, ought to be a
very important consideration that the board takes into account.

Ms. Norton. I'd be interested in your view of the percent of the

wage of an employee available for contribution to the plan. How
does the 10 percent limit compare with private sector plans that

are similar?

Mr. Lebowitz. Based on data from the Department of Labor's

Bureau of Labor Statistics, it appears that in regard to the average
employee contribution, the 10-percent limit on employee contribu-
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tions to the Federal thrift savings plan is less generous than the

limit available to most private sector employees participating in

savings and thrift plans. Our data show that among full-time pri-

vate sector plan participants, the median limit on employee con-

tributions is 15 percent.

Ms. Norton. How does the plan compare in its problems and
successes with private sector plans? More trouble? Less trouble?

Better run? Worse run?
Mr. Lebowitz. I think, as has been pointed out by Mr. Mehle

and others, the administrative costs associated with this plan are

quite low and compare very favorably with costs associated with
private sector plans.

This plan from its inception was among the biggest in the coun-

try. Starting a plan like this from scratch with $1.5 million or 2

million participants, immediately getting it up and running, and
dealing with something like 600 separate payroll offices with dif-

ferent systems for tracking payroll contributions and allocating in-

vestments among the different options that participants have cho-

sen, was a daunting task.

I agree with Mr. Mehle's characterization that the Finance Cen-
ter and the Thrift Board staff did yeoman's work in those early

months in getting the system up and going.

I'm not aware of any private sector plan sponsor that has had to

face those kinds of challenges. The kinds of problems that we see

here are not unique to a governmental plan. The system's record-

keeping and computer software and the types of issues that we
have identified are fairly common in all kinds of plans, and particu-

larly in these tj^ies, where there are so many participants and so

many transactions and so much data that needs to be maintained
and processed.
Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Lebowitz. Your testi-

mony was absolutely critical to this hearing. I appreciate it. It was
very good testimony.
Mr. Lebowitz. Thank you.

Ms. Norton. Our final witness is Mr. Vincent Sombrotto, presi-

dent of the National Association of Letter Carriers, who also is

Chairman of the Employee Thrift Advisory Council. I'm pleased to

welcome Vincent Sombrotto to this hearing.

STATEMENT OF M. VINCENT SOMBROTTO, PRESIDENT, NA-
TIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LETTER CARRIERS, CHAIRMAN OF
THE EMPLOYEE THRIFT ADVISORY COUNCIL

Mr. Sombrotto. Good morning. Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. Good morning.
Mr. Sombrotto. Madam Chair and members of the subcommit-

tee, I am Vincent Sombrotto, president of the National Association

of letter Carriers, AFI^CIO, representing 310,000 city letter car-

riers actively employed and retired from the U.S. Postal Service.

Today I appear before you in dual capacities, and I testify not

only as the president of the NALC, but also as Chairman of the

Employee Thrift Advisory Council. As you know, the ETAC is com-

prised of the leaders of the 14 Federal and postal unions and asso-

ciations which collectively represent virtually every Federal and
postal employee in this Nation. The ETAC advises the Federal Re-
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tirement Thrift Investment Board on the employee concerns about

the Thrift Savings Plan.

Historically ETAC has worked in collaboration with the Federal

Retirement Thrift Investment Board to pursue the best financial

interests of the plan's participants, Federal and postal employees,

active and retired.

I can say with all honesty that the board has lived up to its fidu-

ciary responsibilities on behalf of the over 2 million TSP account

holders and its investments have successfully tracked the appro-

priate index for the C fund and the F fund. Furthermore, the Board
has successfully controlled the administrative costs associated with

its operations at 12 basis points for 1993, one of lowest, if not the

lowest, expense ratios in the industry.

However, one of the most important issues facing the TSP is how
to encourage more Federal and postal workers to contribute their

own money into their TSP account. We still need to do much more
to educate postal and Federal workers to save for their retirement

because their FERS annuity alone will not be sufficient to ade-

quately support them in retirement.

While the TSP contribution rate for FERS employees is almost

75 percent, the remaining 25 percent who do not contribute into

their TSP account may have serious financial problems during

their retirement years.

The noncontributing employees will discover only at the time of

retirement that their benefits will be inferior to their colleagues

covered by the Civil Service Retirement System. By then it will be

too late to remedy the situation. This is because the FERS program
was crafted to provide benefits comparable to CSRS only when
postal and Federal employees fully participate in TSP.

Letter carriers throughout the Nation understand the great im-

portance of saving for their retirement. In fact, they would like to

do more to ensure their financial security. For this reason, dele-

gates to the recent NALC biennial convention voted to support leg-

islation to allow both FERS and CSRS employees to contribute up
to a maximum of 15 percent of their salary into their TSP account.

I encourage your subcommittee to seriously consider this proposal.

Nevertheless, recent congressional budget-cutting attempts to

tamper with TSP would have a chilling effect on TSP participation.

As you are no doubt aware, congressional deficit hawks have pro-

posed that the TSP Government matching contribution be reduced

from the current dollar for dollar match for the first 3-percent en-

rollee contribution.

For example, the ill-advised Penny-Kasich proposal would have
reduced the Grovemment match to 50 percent. The impact of this

as-of-yet-unsuccessful effort would be contrary to explicit goal of

our Nation; that is, to encourage Americans to save for their retire-

ment.
Furthermore, the distributional effect of this proposal would have

been unfairly borne by lower-paid employees. These employees
would find TSP less attractive and may reduce or completely drop

their contributions should the Congress reduce the value of the

TSP program. Seventy-one percent of TSP contributors earn less

than $35,000 per year, and these workers are the ones who will
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rely on a healthy TSP account the most for their retirement bene-
fits.

It is quite obvious that the matching contribution rate is one of
the paramount factors determining the acceptance of the plan by
eligible employees, both in the public and the private sectors.

As a result, large corporate employers are improving their

matching programs to be more attractive to their employees. Ac-
cording to a recent Bankers Trust survey of corporate defined con-
tribution plans as well as a 1993 Wyatt Co. survey of 50 large cor-

porate plans, there is a definite trend towards a greater reliance

on substantial employer-matching contributions. Therefore, on be-

half of the NALC and ETAC, I urge you to fight any efforts to re-

duce the Government matching formula.
Madam Chair, the establishment of FERS with its TSP compo-

nent beckoned a new era in retirement planning for postal and
Federal retirees. On behalf of the NALC and the ETAC, I appre-
ciate your strong interest in the financial security of those individ-

uals who have served our Nation.
Thank you. And I would be delighted to answer any questions.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sombrotto follows:]

Prepared Statement of M. Vincent Sombrotto, President, National Associa-
tion OF Letter Carriers, Chairman of the Employee Thrift Advisory Coun-
cil

Madam Chair and members of the Subcommittee, I am Vincent R. Sombrotto,
President of the National Association of Letter Carriers (NALC), AFL-CIO, rep-
resenting the 310,000 city letter carriers actively employed and retired for the Unit-
ed States Postal Service.

Today, I appear before you in dual capacities—I testify not only as President of
the NALC, but also as Chairman of the Employee Thrift Advisory Council (ETAC).
As you know, the ETAC is comprised of the leaders of the fourteen federal and post-

al unions and associations which collectively represent virtually every federal and
postal employee in this nation. The ETAC advises the Federal Retirement Thrift In-

vestment Board on employee concerns about the Thrift Savings Plan (TSP).
Historically, the ETAC has worked in collaboration with the Federal Retirement

Thrift Investment Board to pursue the best financial interests of the plan's partici-

pants—federal and postal employees, active and retired. I can say with all honesty
that the Boeird has lived up to its fiduciary responsibilities on behalf of the over 2
miUion TSP account holders, and its investments have successfully tracked the ap-
propriate index for the C Fund and the F Fund. Furthermore, the Board has suc-

cessfully controlled the administrative costs associated with its operations at .12

basis points for 1993—one of lowest, if not the lowest, expense ratios in the indus-
try.

However, one of the most important issues facing the TSP is how to encourage
more federal and postal workers to contribute their own money into their TSP ac-

count. We stiU need to do much more to educate postal and federal workers to save
for their retirement, because their FERS annuity alone will not be sufficient to ade-
quately support them in retirement. While the TSP contribution rate for FERS em-
ployees is almost 75%, the remaining 25% who do not contribute into their TSP ac-

count may have serious financial problems during their retirement years. The non-
contributing employees will discover only at the time of retirement that their bene-
fits will be inferior to their colleagues covered by the Civil Service Retirement Sys-
tem (CSRS)—by then it will be too late to remedy the situation. This is because the
FERS program was crafted to provide benefits comparable to CSRS only when post-

al and federal employees fiilly participate in the TSP.
Letter carriers throughout the nation understand the great importance of saving

for their retirement. In fact, they would like to do more to ensure their financial

security. For this reason, delegates to the recent NALC Biennial Convention voted
to support legislation to aUow both FERS and CSRS employees to contribute up to

maximum of 15% of their salary into their TSP account. I encourage your sub-
committee to seriously consider this proposal.
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Nevertheless, recent Congressional budget-cutting attempts to tamper with the

TSP would have a chilling effect upon TSP participation. As you are no doubt

aware, Congressional deficit hawks have proposed that the TSP government match-

ing contribution be reduced from the current dollar-for-dollar match for the first 3%
enrollee contribution. For example, the ill-advised Penny/Kasich proposal would

have reduced the government match to a 50% match. The impact of this, as of yet,

unsuccessful effort would be contrary to expUcit goal of oiu- nation—that is, to en-

courage Americans to save for their retirement. Furthermore, the distributional ef-

fect of this proposal would have been unfairly borne by lower-paid employees. These

employees would find the TSP less attractive and may reduce or completely drop

their contributions should the Congress reduce the value of the TSP program. 71%
of TSP contributors earn less than $35,000 per year, and these workers are the ones

who will rely on a healthy TSP account the most in their retirement years.

It is quite obvious that the matching contribution rate is one of the paramount

factors determining the acceptance of the plan by eligible employees, both in the

public and the private sector. As a result, large corporate employers are iniproving

their matching programs to be more attractive to their employees. According to a

recent Bankers Trust survey of corporate defined contribution plans, as well as a

1993 Wyatt Company survey of 50 large corporate plans there is a definite trend

towards a greater reliance on substantial employer-matching contributions. There-

fore, on behalf of the NALC and the EATC, I xirge you to fight any effort to reduce

the government matching formula.

Madame Chair, the establishment of FERS with its TSP component beckoned a

new era in retirement planning for postal and federal retirees. On behalf of the

NALC and the EATC, I appreciate your strong interest in financial secvuity of those

individuals who have served our nation.

Thank you.

Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Sombrotto. I com-

pliment you and the NALC that the membership has actually voted

to increase the contribution, showing, I think, an important and so-

phisticated understanding of the role of savings and the very good

deal that this is.

Obviously the Federal contribution would necessarily be raised,

but the fact is the tax exemption and the rest of it have obviously

not been noted by all employees. And I appreciate your leadership

in this regard.

I am concerned, as you are, that the 25 percent would not be in-

cluded, not because the 75 percent isn't a gorgeous number, but be-

cause we know who the 25 percent are likely to be or do we? Is

it your view that the 25 percent are likely to be those whose edu-

cational levels and job levels would tend to be at the lower end of

the scale?

Mr. Sombrotto. Yes. I think that all of the evidence points in

that direction.

Ms. Norton. As you indicate, these are the employees who are

going to be particularly dependent on their pension and whatever

they've been able to accumulate. So that is very worrisome, not be-

cause it's unexpected—that's the way the cookie always crumbles

—

but because it does indicate that there needs to be additional effort.

I asked Mr. Mehle about the relationship of the thrift plan to the

employee organizations and am pleased that there is, in fact, a re-

lationship that I think is a good one.

Could I ask you if the unions and employee organizations provide

separate information or otherwise separately encourage their mem-
bership to contribute to the thrift plan?
Mr. Sombrotto. Well, I can only speak for my organization di-

rectly, although I have some knowledge of other Federal labor orga-

nizations. But we do constantly advise our membership of the ad-



BOSTON PUBLIC LIBRARY

58 3 9999 05982 736 8
visability of making contributions to TSP. My understanding is

other organizations do it also.

We communicate through our pubHcations and our discussions at

various meetings, conventions, and the Uke so that we keep our
membership advised of the necessity to contribute to their retire-

ment. In this way, they will get an annuity commensurate with
their needs.
Ms. Norton. Do you do that simply by printed information or do

you have other ways of doing it as well?
Mr. SOMBROTTO. Well, we do it by printed, as I said. In addition,

we have state conventions, all kinds of union activities, where we
discuss TSP.
Ms. Norton. Do you think there's more that the thrift plan or

the Federal agencies that are right there in the workplace could do
to raise the consciousness of the employees who are not members?
Mr. SOMBROTTO. Well, I'm not aware of their situation, but I

think that everyone has an obligation to do as much as they can
to advise their membership as to contribute to TSP.
And I would point out that in the letter carrier craft, FERS par-

ticipants contribute at a higher level than the average of 75 per-

cent. Furthermore, more than 75 percent of the letter carriers con-
tribute to TSP.
Ms. Norton. Do you have any view, Mr. Sombrotto, about in-

vestment funds adding new potentially higher risks but also high-
er-yielding investment funds to the thrift plan?
Mr. Sombrotto. Well, on this issue, I wear a belt and suspend-

ers. The question of TSP is very important to the members that I

represent, as it is to all Federal and postal employees. Prudence to

me is the rule. TSP is not a vehicle for playing with investments
in a casual way. Any activities that we get involved in on behalf
of those who are participating in TSP should be well thought out.

And those investments must be prudent.
I would point to that very, very strongly, that TSP is not a gam-

ble—it's more of an investment in the future of men and women
who are depending on this at the end of their careers in both postal

and Federal Government.
So while I don't dismiss it out of hand, I would be very cautious.

Ms. Norton. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Sombrotto. The
hearing would not have been complete without your important tes-

timony. We appreciate your coming forward.
Mr. Sombrotto. If I may make just two comments? I beg your

indulgence here.

Ms. Norton. By all means.
Mr. Sombrotto. It seems to me that Federal Government is a

great target for a lot of pundits out there. A lot of people like to

attack the Federal Government's in efficiency, big government, and
all of the slings and arrows that have been cast towards big gov-

ernment or to government itself.

It seems to me in the last couple of weeks we have two indica-

tions of two programs within the Federal Government that are
even more successful than any in the private sector. One is the
Federal Employee Retirement System, which is working very fine

and with the TSP element.
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The other, of course, is the FEHB Program, the Federal Em-
ployee Health Benefit Program, which now can be used as a model
I hope in the future for universal health coverage.

So while we're attacked constantly, I think that it's appropriate

for someone sometime somewhere to say "Hey, Grovemment ain't

really that bad."
Ms. Norton. I am very pleased that you reminded us of that be-

cause it's one of the mantras, the ignorant mantras, repeated.

Whether we're talking about Medicare or this plan or the Federal

Employees' Health Benefit Plans, I want them to cite their exam-
ples of where the Gk)vemment, in fact, runs a program that costs

more or that is less efficient when these examples speak so promi-

nently to exactly the opposite proposition.

Your point is very well-taken, I'm pleased that you made it, and
you gave me an idea.

Mr. SOMBROTTO. Thank you.

Ms. Norton. Thank you very much.
The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:05 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.!
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